The Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@TMC

Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School

5-2011

Role Of Gsh Metabolism In Mediating Stromal-Leukemia Interaction And Promoting Cell Survival And Drug Resistance In Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia

Wan Zhang

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations

Part of the Biological Phenomena, Cell Phenomena, and Immunity Commons

Recommended Citation

Zhang, Wan, "Role Of Gsh Metabolism In Mediating Stromal-Leukemia Interaction And Promoting Cell Survival And Drug Resistance In Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia" (2011). *Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)*. 113.

https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations/113

This Dissertation (PhD) is brought to you for free and open access by the MD Anderson UTHealth Houston Graduate School at DigitalCommons@TMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@TMC. For more information, please contact digcommons@library.tmc.edu.



ROLE OF GSH METABOLISM IN MEDIATING STROMAL-LEUKEMIA INTERACTION AND PROMOTING CELL SURVIVAL AND DRUG RESISTANCE IN CHRONIC LYMPHOCYTIC LEUKEMIA

By

Wan Zhang, M.S.

APPROVED:

Peng Huang, M.D., Ph.D. Supervisory Professor

Jan A Burger, M.D., Ph.D.

Paul J Chiao, Ph.D.

Michael J Keating, M.D.

Bradley W McIntyre, Ph.D.

APPROVED:

George Stancel, Ph.D., Dean, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

ROLE OF GSH METABOLISM IN MEDIATING STROMAL-LEUKEMIA INTERACTION AND PROMOTING CELL SURVIVAL AND DRUG RESISTANCE IN CHRONIC LYMPHOCYTIC LEUKEMIA

А

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

By

Wan Zhang, M.S.

Houston, Texas

May, 2011

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank the following people: my advisor, Dr. Peng Huang, for his extraordinary guidance over the past few years and for providing me the opportunity to study in his laboratory; the members of my advisory, examining and supervisory committees, Drs. Jan A Burger, Paul J Chiao, Zeev Estrov, Michael J Keating, Bradley W McIntyre and Zahid Siddik for their valuable scientific input to my research project; Dr. Keating and Dr. Wierda for clinical blood samples from CLL patients; David Hawke and David Chang, for their technical assistances; all my colleagues from Dr. Peng Huang's group for their help with my research project, especially our senior scientists Li Feng, Helen Pelicano and Gang Chen, and Dunyaporn Trachootham, a former student in our laboratory, for teaching me a lot; and Jinyun Liu for her contribution to my research projects; Weigin Lu, our postdoctoral fellows, Yan Zhou, a former research scientist, Yumin Hu (Christie), Chao Chen and Celia Garcia-Prieto, former students, and Hui Zhang (Sunny), senior student in our laboratory, for her invaluable advices; my fellow students Marcia Ogasawara, Feng Wang, Naima Hammoudi, Kausar Begam Riaz Ahmed, for making the lab such a friendly and cheerful place to work in; I also would like to thank student affair committee of graduate school of biomedical sciences (GSBS) for giving me the great opportunity to learn good things. Last, but certainly not least, I want to take this opportunity to give special thanks to my father, Guolin Zhang, my mother, Zuliang Dai, husband, Yipeng Li, and sister-in-law, Rui Li, for their inspiration and moral support.

ROLE OF GSH METABOLISM IN MEDIATING STROMAL-LEUKEMIA INTERACTION AND PROMOTING CELL SURVIVAL AND DRUG RESISTANCE IN CHRONIC LYMPHOCYTIC LEUKEMIA

Publication No.

Wan Zhang

Supervisory Professor: Peng Huang, M.D., Ph. D.

Chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) is the most common adult leukemia in the western countries. The interaction between CLL cells and the bone marrow stromal environment is thought to play a major role in promoting the leukemia cell survival and drug resistance. My dissertation works proved a novel biochemical mechanism by which the bone marrow stromal cells exert a profound influence on the redox status of primary CLL cells and enhance their ability to sustain oxidative stress and drug treatment. Fresh leukemia cells isolated from the peripheral blood of CLL patients exhibited two major redox alterations when they were cultured alone: a significant decrease in cellular glutathione (GSH) and an increase in basal ROS levels. However, when cultured in the presence of bone marrow stromal cells, CLL cells restored their redox balance with an increased synthesis of GSH, a decrease in spontaneous apoptosis, and an improved cell survival. Further study showed that CLL cells were under intrinsic ROS stress and highly dependent on GSH for survival, and that the bone marrow stromal cells promoted GSH synthesis in CLL cells through a novel biochemical mechanism. Cysteine is a limiting substrate for GSH synthesis and is chemically unstable. Cells normally obtain cysteine by uptaking the more stable and abundant precursor cystine from the tissue environment and convert it to cysteine intracellularly. I showed that CLL cells had limited ability to take up extracellular cystine for GSH synthesis due to their low expression of the transporter Xc-, but had normal ability to uptake cysteine. In the co-culture system, the bone marrow stromal cells effectively took up cystine and reduced it to cysteine for secretion into the tissue microenvironment to be taken up by CLL cells for GSH synthesis. The elevated GSH in CLL cells in the presence of bone marrow stromal cells significantly protected the leukemia cells from stress-induced apoptosis, and rendered them resistant to standard therapeutic agents such as fludarabine and oxaliplatin. Importantly, disabling of this protective mechanism by depletion of cellular GSH using a pharmacological approach potently sensitized CLL cells to drug treatment, and effectively enhanced the cytotoxic action of fludarabine and oxaliplatin against CLL in the presence of stromal cells. This study reveals a key biochemical mechanism of leukemia-stromal cells interaction, and identifies a new therapeutic strategy to overcome drug resistance *in vivo*.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Approval Sheet	i
Title Page	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
Abstract	iv
Table of Contents	vi
List of Figures	X
List of Tables	XV
List of Abbreviations	xvi

Introduction

1. Role of microenvironment in drug resistance of chronic lymphocytic leukemia1
2. Stromal-leukemia interaction
3. Oxidative stress of chronic lymphocytic leukemia and glutathione7
4. Glutathione metabolism
5. Glutathione and chronic lymphocytic leukemia16

Statement of Objectives17

Experimental Models and Methods

1.	Experimental Models	.20
2	Reagents and antibodies	.20
3.	Cell lines and primary CLL cells	.21

4. Cell viability assays
5. Flow cytometric analysis of cellular ROS and thiol contents
6. Separation stromal conditioned medium into high molecular weight and low
molecular weight components
7. Western blot analysis
8. Assessment of requirements for exogenous cystine
9. Assessment of cystine and cysteine uptake
10. Analysis of glutathione (GSH) in cell extracts and in culture medium24
11. Determinations of thiol concentration in the culture medium
12. Determination of oxygen effect on CLL cell viability26
13. Cytokine array
14. MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry analysis
15. ESI-MS/MS analysis
16. NMR analysis of low-molecular-weight metabolites in cells and culture
medium
17. Analysis of Cysteine by LC-MS/MS on the Triple-Quadrupole Mass
Spectrometer
18. RNA interference
19. Statistical analysis

Results

1. Bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induce	d
apoptosis	1

2. Bone marrow stromal cells promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells and relieve their
ROS stress
3. GSH plays a key role in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells from
spontaneous- and drug-induced apoptosis56
4. Soluble factor derived from bone marrow stromal cells enhance GSH synthesis in
CLL cells and promotes cell survival72
5. The low-molecular-weight fraction of the stromal medium enhances GSH
synthesis in CLL cells and promotes cell survival
6. Generation of cysteine in the microenvironment by bone marrow stromal cells is
critical to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promote their survival
7. Biochemical pathway between bone marrow stromal cells and CLL cells127
8. Targeting the biochemical pathway to circumvent drug resistance149

Discussion

1. Stromal-mediated GSH upregulation in CLL cells maintains redox balance and
promotes survival178
2. The low-molecular-weight fraction of the stromal medium is the survival
factor
3. Generation of cysteine in the microenvironment by bone marrow stromal cells is
critical to promote GSH synthesis and survival of CLL cells
4. Biochemical pathway between bone marrow stromal cells and CLL cells183
5. Targeting the biochemical pathway to circumvent drug resistance

6. Summary and	l conclusions	190
----------------	---------------	-----

References	
T 7 .	210
Vita	

LIST OF FIGURES

1. Stromal-CLL interactions activate molecular pathways in CLL cells and promote
survival and drug resistance of CLL cells
2. GSH biochemistry and intracellular pools
3. Cystine and cysteine transportation in cells
4. Bone marrow stromal cells promote CLL cell short-term and long-term survival in
culture
5. Effect of oxygen levels on CLL cell viability in the presence and absence of bone
marrow stromal cells
6. Protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal HS5 cells in the presence or absence
of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin
7. Protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells StromalNKtert and KUSA-H1
(A), and HS5 (B) in the presence or absence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin40
8. Bone marrow stromal cells maintain GSH level in CLL cell44
9. Enhancement of GSH synthesis in CLL cells by HS5 stromal cells
10. Alteration of redox status of CLL cells in the presence of bone marrow stromal cell48
11. Bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis and cell
death induced by H ₂ O ₂
12. Enhancement of GSH synthesis in CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells
13. Bone marrow stromal cells decrease cellular ROS and increase total thiol in CLL
cells54
14. Structure of glutathione (GSH), N-acetylcysteine (NAC), and β -phenylethyl
isothiocyanate

15.	N-acetylcysteine (NAC) and bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from
S	spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis60
16.	Effective protection of CLL cells by exogenous GSH in the culture medium without
S	stromal cells
17.]	Effect of NAC (1 mM, 3 days) or GSH (2 mM, 7 days) on GSH levels in CLL cells
C	cultured without stromal cells
18. 7	The effect of various doses of N-acetylcysteine (NAC) and glutathione (GSH) on the
5	survival of CLL cells
19.	β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC) depletes cellular thiols in CLL cells cultured
8	alone or with HS5 stromal cells
20. 1	Enhancement of cytotoxicity of F-ara-A and oxaliplatin by PETIC in the presence of
]	HS5 stromal cells
21.	Protection of CLL cells against spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis by HS5
S	stromal cells74
22.	Protection of CLL cells against spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis by
S	StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 stromal cells76
23.]	Phenotype of CLL cells alone or co-cultured with bone marrow stromal cells (HS5,
e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	StromaNKtert, KUSA-H1)
24.	Soluble factor of HS5 stromal cells maintains GSH level of CLL cells and protects
(CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis
25. (Cytokine array of conditioned medium from CLL cells, HS5 stromal cells, and CLL
(cells co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells

26. The low-molecular-weight fraction of stromal-conditioned medium promotes CL	L
cells survival	8
27. The low-molecular-weight fraction of stromal-conditioned medium enhances GS	Η
synthesis in CLL cells9	0
28. Determination of thiol by end-point method	2
29. Determination of thiol by Kinetic method	4
30. GSH contents in the conditioned medium of bone marrow stromal cells9	6
31. The effect of exogenous GSH on CLL cell viability	8
32. Comparison of GCLC expression in CLL cells with or without bone marrow strom	al
cells10	0
33. Release of acid-soluble thiols into extracellular environment by 3 lines of bor	ıe
marrow stromal cells10	6
34. Electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry (ESI-MS/MS) analysis of standar	rd
cysteine and cysteine in HS5 stromal cell conditioned medium10)8
35. NMR analysis of cystine and cysteine in HS5 stromal conditioned medium ar	ıd
control medium11	0
36. Analysis of Cysteine by LC-MS/MS on the Triple-Quadrupole Ma	SS
Spectrometer11	2
37. Extracellular cysteine enhanced CLL cellular GSH contents	5
38. Extracellular cysteine conferred drug resistance to CLL cells	7
39. Effect of various concentrations of cysteine on CLL cell survival and drug sensitivi	ty

40. Conversion of extracellular cystine to cysteine by 2-mercaptolethanol (2-ME)
enhanced GSH synthesis in CLL cells121
41. 2-mercaptolethanol (2-ME) protects CLL cells for survival in vitro in the presence of
cystine
42. Conversion of cystine to cysteine by 2-mercaptolethanol in culture medium confers
drug resistance to CLL cells
43. Expression of the cystine transporter xCT in HS5 stromal cells and primary CLL cells
from patients
44. Comparison of [14C] cystine uptake by HS5 stromal cells and CLL cells132
45. Comparison of uptake of cystine and cysteine by CLL cells
46. Increase radioactive uptake of CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cells136
47. No change in expression of xCT in CLL cells after co-culture with HS5 cells138
48. Extracellular cystine was required for stromal cells to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL
cells
49. Stromal cells failed to protect CLL cells from drug-induced apoptosis in the absence
of cystine
50. Cell morphology and GSH contents of HS5 stromal cells in the presence and absence
cystine144
51. Cystine-dependent protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells146
52. Sensitization of CLL cells to F-ara-A and oxaliplatin in the presence of stromal cells
by inhibition of cystine transport153
53. Abrogation of the stromal protective effect on CLL cells by the Xc- inhibitor (S)-4-
carboxyphenylglycine (S-4-CPG)155

54.	Sensitization of CLL cells to F-ara-A and oxaliplatin by inhibition of cystine transport
	in the presence of stromal cells
55.	Unsuccessful knockdown of xCT expression by siRNA in bone marrow stromal cells
56.	The effect of serine on GSH level and drug resistance of CLL cells in the presence of
	HS5 stromal cells
57.	The combination of inhibitors of ASC and transporter A fails to circumvent drug
	resistance of CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cell166
58.	Enhancement of cytotoxicity by the GSH-depleting agent PEITC in CLL cells co-
	cultured with stromal cells
59.	Effect of PEITC (5 μ M) on CLL cell viability cultured alone or with HS5 cells in the
	presence or absence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin
60.	Effect of PEITC (5 μ M) on CLL cell viability cultured alone or with StromaNktert or
	KUSA-H1 stromal cells in the presence or absence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin172
61.	Synergistic effect of PETIC (10 μ M) and oxaliplatin (20 μ M) in killing CLL cells co-
	cultured with StromaNktert or KUSA-H1 stromal cells174
62.	PEITC was effective in killing CLL cells with p53 deletion (17p-) and enhance the
	activity of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin in the presence of stromal cells (KUSA-H1)176
63.	Proposed model for biochemical mechanism by which stromal cells enhance GSH
	synthesis in CLL cells and promote their survival, and strategies to overcome
	stromal-induced drug resistance
64.	Targeting the biochemical pathway between stromal cells and CLL cells by (S)-4-
	CPG and PETIC

LIST OF TABLES

1. Km value of γ -glutamylcysteine ligase catalytic subunit (GCLC) and cellular		
concentration of glutamate and cysteine	15	
2. Amino acid transport systems of mammalian cells	163	

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

CLL	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia
GSH	Glutathione
F-ara-A	9-β-D-arabinofuranosyl-2-fluoro-adenine
PEITC	β-phenylethyl isothiocyanate
NAC	N-acetylcysteine
H ₂ O ₂	Hydrogen peroxide
PI	Propidium iodide
DTNB	
GCLC	
GCLM	
(S)-4-CPG	(S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine
SAS	Sulfasalazine
HMW	High molecular weight
LMW	Low molecular weight
2-ME	
MOLDI-TOF MS	
Matrix-assisted las	er desorption/ionization- time of flight mass spectrometer
ESI-MS/MS	Electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry
1H-NMR	Proton nuclear magnetic resonance
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
siRNA	Small interference RNA
СМ	Conditioned medium

MeAIB	α-methylamino-isobutyric acid
DHB	Dihydroxy- benzoic acid
α-CHC	α-cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid

INTRODUCTION

1. Role of microenvironment in drug resistance of chronic lymphocytic leukemia

Chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL), the most common adult leukemia in the western countries, was last reviewed in the New England Journal of Medicine in 2005¹, this review updated new information about CLL based on the understanding of the biology and derivation of CLL cells during the past 10 years. Progress in CLL study further underlines the role of leukemia microenvironment to support CLL cells survival and drug resistance. The current views of CLL point out that, firstly, rather than inherent apoptotic defect in the entire mass of leukemia cells, CLL cell accumulation occurs more likely because of survival signals delivered from microenvironment to a subset of leukemia cells. Secondly, the studies of BCR-triggering capacities ^{2, 3}, surface membrane phenotypes 4 , telomere lengths 5 , gene-expression profiles 6 , and *in vivo* measurement of cell division rates ⁷, indicate that, CLL is a disease of accumulating B lymphocytes with higher proliferation than previously thought. While inducing anti-apoptotic signal, the mediators in the leukemia microenvironment also render the CLL cells apoptosis-prone following correlating signaling pathway activation⁸. The machinery of apoptosis is functional in CLL cells⁹. To resist apoptosis, CLL cells get "help" from leukemia microenvironment to balance the pro- and anti- apoptotic signals in favor of cell survival. This hypothesis is well proven by the phenomenon that anti-apoptotic CLL cells in vivo quickly go spontaneous apoptosis in vitro, which can be largely prevented by coculturing with stromal cells³. Thirdly, the discovery of new prognostic markers in CLL nicely indicates the promoting role of accessory signals from microenvironment. CLL is a clinically heterogeneous disease that currently categorized by the mutation status of V

genes, expression of ZAP70 and CD38¹⁰⁻¹². Unmutated V genes reflect high antigen binding possibility, while ZAP70 and CD38, as the intracellular and surface protein respectively, both are involved in signal transduction and activation of CLL cells. CLL cells that carry these markers always have unfavorable disease progress and short survival. Although the exact functions of these markers are not clear yet, it indicates that relatively active CLL cells, which dynamically interact with the leukemia microenvironment, are more likely to survive and associated with aggressive disease. Fourthly, the residual marrow nodules are the major sites of treatment failure in clinic ¹³. CLL originates in the peripheral lymphoid organs, bone marrow is the major target of CLL cells. It has been recognized that the interactions of CLL cells with components of bone marrow and lymph node allow the subpopulation of cells to survive initial drug treatment, the expansions of these cells further acquire drug resistance and finally cause relapse ¹⁴.

In the recent years new therapeutic strategies such as fludarabine-based regimens have significantly improved the treatment outcomes for patients with CLL, the most common adult leukemia in the United States and Europe ¹³. However, failure to eliminate the residual leukemia cells that are resistant to drug treatment and the eventual reemergence of the leukemia cell population continue to be a major clinical challenge, and CLL remain as an incurable disease ^{13, 15}. Although many anticancer drugs are effective in killing CLL cells in vitro, the leukemia cells are much more resistant to drug treatment in vivo. Growing evidence suggests that the bone marrow stroma may provide a tissue environment that promotes the survival of CLL cells and render drug resistance ¹, ¹⁴. Patients with CLL often present with bone marrow infiltration ^{16, 17}, and the expansion

- 2 -

of the residual CLL cells after drug treatment eventually leads to disease relapse and treatment failure. Thus, understanding the mechanisms by which the tissue microenvironment promotes leukemia cell survival and drug resistance is critical for developing new therapeutic strategies to specifically abrogate such protective mechanisms and effectively eliminate the malignant cells in vivo.

2. Stromal-leukemia interaction

The interactions of CLL cells with bone marrow stromal cells through cell-cell contact and soluble factors could activate molecular pathways that promote survival and drug resistance of CLL cells (**Fig. 1**).

Figure 1. Stromal-CLL interactions activate molecular pathways in CLL cells and promote survival and drug resistance of CLL cells.



(1) Cell adhesion mediated survival and drug resistance in CLL cells.

The adhesion molecule expression pattern of CLL cells is quite complicated. CLL cells constitutively express $\beta 1$ and $\beta 2$ integrin, together with variable $\alpha 3$, $\alpha 4$, $\alpha 5$ integrins. CLL cells have variable expression of lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1 (LFA-1), very late antigen-4 (VLA-4), inter-cellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1/CD54), ICAM-2 (CD102), ICAM-3 (CD50), and L-selectin (CD62L)^{18, 19}. CD44 is also detected in certain aggressive population ^{20, 21}. Besides mediating migration of CLL cells to their niche in bone marrow and secondary lymphoid tissues^{18, 22}, some of these adhesion molecules also protect CLL cells for survival and confer drug resistance through binding to their receptors on stromal cells. For example, $\beta 1$ and $\beta 2$ integrins on CLL cells acting simultaneously mediate binding to ICAM-1 (CD54) and VCAM-1 (CD106) on bone marrow stromal cells, and prevent apoptosis of CLL cells correlating with preventing loss of Bcl-2 protein expression; while normal B cells cannot be protected by stromal cells due to lack of this adhesion pattern^{23,24}. An independent group also observed the role of β 2 integrin in the prevention of apoptosis induction in CLL cells²⁵. Moreover, the interaction of VLA-4 ($\alpha 4\beta 1$ integrin) on CLL cells with fibronectin produced by stromal cells prevents apoptosis and induces resistance to fludarabine, correlating with elevated Bcl-2/Bax ratio and Bcl-x_L level ^{26, 27}. Another adhesion molecule that might be involved in CLL survival is CD44, high CD44 expression was found on an aggressive subtype of CLL patients ²⁸. In multiple myeloma cells, CD44 mediates binding to bone marrow stromal cells through fibronectin and VCAM-1, CD44/ fibronectin binding upregulates p27, activates NFkB and confers cell adhesion-mediated drug resistance of multiple myeloma cells²⁹. Cell adhesion-mediated drug resistance is widely observed in multiple myeloma cells ³⁰⁻³², it remains to be assessed whether similar molecule pathways are also activated in CLL cells.

(2) Soluble factor mediated survival and drug resistance in CLL cells.

It is well known that bone marrow stromal cells secrete various cytokines including stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1), IL6, IL4, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF1), granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF), granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor (GM-CSF), interferon- α , $-\gamma$ (INF- α , $-\gamma$), tumor necrosis factors α (TNF α), TNF family members CD40L, B-cell activating factor (BAFF) and a proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL). Protection effect of these cytokines on CLL cells have been shown by experiments of specifically adding exogenous cytokines and relevant antibodies to CLL cells. For example, exogenous IL4, INF- α and $-\gamma$ inhibit spontaneous apoptosis and promote CLL cells survival in vitro, which are significantly reduced by their antibodies ³³. The mechanism studies have identified some survival pathways of these cytokines. IL4, INF- α , $-\gamma$ and bFGF prevent apoptosis of CLL cells using a Bcl-2 dependent pathway $^{34-39}$. In addition, IL4 and INF- γ also upregulate the expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in CLL cells and cause endogenous release of NO, which contributes to anti-apoptosis through S-nitrosylation thus suppression of caspase 3 ^{40, 41}. STAT1 and 6 might play important role in the cytokine-induced iNOS expression ⁴⁰. VEGF is another important stromal cell-derived factor that not only protects CLL cells survival but also induces angiogenesis. On one hand, by binding to VEGFR, VEGF activates downstream STAT 1 and 3 in CLL cells, and thus upregulates the expressions of Mcl-1 and XIAP that enhance apoptotic resistance ⁴². On the other hand, VEGF as

well as bFGF play a central role in angiogenesis. Recently, the role of angiogenesis in CLL cells has been recognized to influence disease progression through producing even more powerful cytokine interactions among CLL cells, bone marrow stromal cells, and endothelial cells ^{43, 44}.

Besides cytokines, other stromally secreted proteins also have been identified to mediate stromal protection in CLL cells. After stromally induced hedgehog signaling pathway being reported in lymphoma and multiple myeloma cells, this pathway has also been identified in CLL cells co-cultured with stromal cells. Hedgehog protein activates its receptor PTC on CLL cells, which then releases Smo. Smo activation leads to transcriptional activity of Gli1 and 2 that finally upregulate the expression of Bcl-2⁴⁵. Wnt is another stromally secreted protein that contributes to anti-apoptosis of CLL through binding to Frizzled receptor and activating Wnt/β-catenin signaling⁴⁴. Especially, Wnt5a can also bind to orphan receptor tyrosine kinase (ROR1), the signature surface receptor tyrosine kinase of CLL cells, induces activation of NF-κB⁴⁵, the newly discovered pair of Wnt5a/ROR1 might enhance the capacity of CLL cells to receive survival signals from microenvironment and confer drug resistance.

In fact, the leukemia microenvironment is complicated. Now people more and more agree that the cell adhesion molecules and soluble factors usually talk with each other, enhance each other, and collaboratively mediate survival and drug resistance in CLL cells. Moreover, the migration of CLL cells to the bone marrow milieu especially needs the crosstalk of integrin and cytokines ^{18, 22}.

(3) Other activated survival pathways in CLL cells by unknown mediators from stromal cells.

There are some other signaling pathways are activated in CLL cells by interacting with bone marrow stromal cells, while the mediators from the stromal cells are still unknown. For example, the signaling pathway of MKK3/6/ MAPK p38/ MMP9 is activated in CLL cells when co-cultured with stromal cells, which induces anti-apoptosis and angiogenesis ⁴⁶. Another upregulated pathway in co-cultured CLL cells is PI3K/NF-kB, which prevents the downregulation of Bcl-x_L expression, induces expression of XIAP and FLIP_L and finally inhibits caspase3 activation and apoptosis ⁴⁷. Using DNA microarray technology, another group confirmed this pathway by identifying a number of genes in PI3K/Akt/NFkB pathway in CLL cells induced by BMSCs. They further proved that this pathway mediated upregulation of pro-angiogenic molecules vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and osteopontin (OPN) and downregulation of anti-angiogenic molecules thrombospondin-1 (TSP-1) ⁴⁸.

Despite the progress of studying the molecular interaction of stromal cells and CLL cells, none of these soluble factors or adhesion moleculars alone or in combination could mimic the bone marrow microenvironment, indicating the complicity of the stromal environment. A better understanding of the biology of stromal-CLL interaction is urgently needed to guide the design new therapeutic strategies.

3. Oxidative stress of chronic lymphocytic leukemia and glutathione

Studies of CLL cells including basal superoxide levels, mitochondrial DNA mutation, oxidative DNA damage and antioxidant enzyme activities have shown that, compared to normal lymphocytes, CLL cells exhibit increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and are under oxidative stress ⁴⁹⁻⁵². This has been further proven by the fact that CLL cells are quite sensitive to ROS-mediated anticancer agents ^{49, 52}.

Moreover, B-CLL cells are more susceptible to H_2O_2 than normal lymphocytes ⁵³. All these indicate that CLL cells are highly dependent on anti-oxidant system to maintain redox balance.

Glutathione (GSH), the chief nonprotein intracellular sulfhydryl, is the major antioxidant that maintains a redox balance in the cellular compartments. Besides removing endogenous free radical, increased GSH levels largely affect the efficacy and interactions of a variety of antineoplastic interventions. The mechanisms that contribute the GSH-mediated drug resistance include: (1) Defense against oxidative stress produced by ROS generating drugs. (2) Drug inactivation and alterations in drug transport; (3) Increased repair and tolerance of DNA damage; (4) Apoptosis inhibition.

(1) ROS scavenger: Several anticancer agents currently used for cancer treatment have been shown to cause increased cellular ROS generation ⁵⁴. In cancer cells under oxidative stress, overproduction of ROS by those drugs not only lead to irreversible cell injury, but also exhaust the capacity of antioxidant defense ^{55, 56}. The electrophilic properties of GSH enable it to react with H_2O_2 nonenzymatically or by the action of glutathione peroxidase(GPX), yields GSSG ⁵⁷. Cancer cells that have high levels of GSH are recognized to fulfill the protective function, and survive the exogenous ROS.

(2) Drug inactivation and alterations in drug transport: GSH is widely recognized to protect cells via inactivation and elimination of cytotoxic agents. GSH-drugs adducts may form spontaneously or the process may be catalyzed by Glutathione S-transferases (GSTs) in a greater rate ⁵⁸. Glutathione S-conjugates are often more hydrophilic and less toxic, they can be transported outside the cells through GS-X pump, an ABC transporter

family member coded by MDR gene ^{59, 60}. Thus, both GST and GS-X pump have important roles in GSH-mediated drug resistance ^{60, 61}.

(3) Increased repair and tolerance of DNA damage: DNA is a well established target of antitumor drugs, cells with enhanced ability of DNA repair can survive and gain alkylator chemoresistance ⁶². There's accumulating evidence indicates that GSH has an additionally potential to facilitate DNA repair ⁶³, either through diverting folates to *de novo* purine and pyrimidine synthesis ⁶⁴, or through formation of less toxic lesions that are easily repaired ^{65, 66}. In general, facilitating DNA repair can have an impact in GSH-mediated resistance.

(4) Apoptosis inhibition: GSH can significantly affect cell survival. For example, cytochrome c induces apoptosis only in its oxidized form, while elevated GSH keeps it in an inactive state (reduced form) and thus prevents apoptosis ⁶⁷. GSH can also inhibit apoptosis through mechanisms not directly through modulating ROS levels ⁶⁸. For instance, glutathionylation of pro-caspase-3 renders it resistance to protolytic cleavage and thus prevents caspase activation ⁶⁹. In CLL cells, glutathionylation of the anti-apoptotic protein MCL1 protects it from being cleaved by caspase-3 and thus promotes cell survival ⁵². A recent study indicated that GSH may promote lymphoid cell survival through maintaining intracellular ionic homeostasis ⁷⁰. With its nucleophilic nature, GSH may conjugate with electrophilic drugs, promote their export from the cells, and thus decrease the efficacy of many anticancer drugs ⁷¹. GSH can also reduce the activity of oxaliplatin by decreasing the ROS stress induced by the drug ⁷². These compelling evidences suggest the important role of GSH in cell survival and drug resistance.

4. Glutathione metabolism

GSH concentration in cells reflects the dynamic balance between the rate of GSH synthesis, consumption (through multiple functions described above), and efflux ^{73, 74} (**Fig 2**). GSH synthesis is a two-step enzymatic process involving the ligation of glutamate with cysteine to form γ -glutamylcysteine catalyzed by γ -glutamylcysteine ligase (GCL), and the addition of glycine to the C-terminal of γ -glutamylcysteine catalyzed by GSH synthetase (GSHS) to form glutathione tripeptide ⁷³:

Glutamate+ Cysteine γ -GCS γ -glutamylcysteine +Glycine <u>GS</u> GSH

The synthesis of γ -glutamylcysteine is a rate-limiting step catalyzed by the rate limiting enzyme γ -glutamylcysteine ligase (GCL) ⁷³. GCL composed of catalytic subunit GCLC (heavy-73KD) and modulatory subunit GCLM (light-30KD). Increased expression of the GCLC is correlated with elevated GSH levels and drug resistance in tumor cells ^{74, 75}.

Another important rate-limiting factor in GSH synthesis is the availability of the substrate cysteine. Unlike glutamate, cysteine concentration in cells approximates the Km value of GCLC ⁷⁶ (**Table 1**), indicating that the speed of GSH synthesis cannot reach maximal and highly depend on cellular concentration of cysteine. Cysteine is a conditionally essential amino acid which can be synthesized from methionine only in certain tissues such as liver via the transsulfuration pathway ⁷⁷, but many tissues including lymphoid cells have little capacity to synthesize cysteine due to a defect in transsulfuration ⁷⁸. Thus, their main source of cysteine is the uptake of extracellular cysteine or cystine through specific transporters ⁷⁹⁻⁸¹. Cysteine is transported by the ubiquitously expressed ASC transporter (Na⁺-dependent) as well as the Na⁺-independent

transporters ⁸², while cystine is mainly transported by Xc-, which is limited expressed, and can be rapidly reduced to cysteine for GSH synthesis once inside the cells ⁸³⁻⁸⁷. Paradoxically, in plasma, cystine presents at 100-200 μ M concentrations, while cysteine only exists at a much lower level in the range of 10-20 μ M due to oxidation to cystine easily ⁸⁸ (**Fig. 3**).The limited cysteine in plasma seems not enough for GSH synthesis in those cancer cells that are under oxidative stress but lack of expression of cystine transporter Xc-. Therefore, activated cysteine uptake, increased cysteine concentration in the microenvironment, and regained of cystine transport activity will influence GSH levels as well as drug resistance ⁸⁹⁻⁹³.

In addition, cells can also re-use cysteine from GSH through the γ -glutamyl cycle catalyzed by γ -glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT) ⁹⁴. GGT is an enzyme on the outer surface of plasma membrane, it catalyzes the transfer of the the γ -glutamyl group of GSH to acceptors. Cysteine is the most active acceptors. Cysteinylglycine, formed in the transpeptidation reaction, is split by dipeptidases to cysteine and glycine, and then cysteine can be re-used. The γ -glutamatyl-amino acids formed by transpeptidation are substrates of γ -glutamyl cyclotransferase, which converts them into 5-oxoproline and the corresponding amino acids. Finally, conversion of 5-oxoproline to glutamate is catalyzed by 5-oxoprolinase. In this case, the glutamate can be re-used.

GSH is readily oxidized to GSSG non-enzymatically or catalytically by glutathione peroxidase (GPX), GSSG efflux from cells contributes to the loss of cellular GSH ⁹⁵. Oxidative stress may cause changes in the GSH redox state and increase the rate of GSSG release from cells ⁹⁶. Moreover, exportation of the GSH-electrophiles conjugated

products (catalyzed by GSH S-transferase---GST) results in an irreversible loss of GSH ⁹⁵.

Figure 2. GSH biochemistry. aa, amino acids; x, molecules that bind GSH forming conjugates; ROS, reactive oxygen species; (1) GGT; (2) γ -glutamyl amino acid (γ -Glu-aa) transporter; (3) dipeptidases; (4) Cyst(e)ine transporters; (5) γ -Glu-cyclotransferase; (6) 5-oxoprolinase; (7) GCS; (8) GSHS; (9) GPx; (10) GR; (11) transhydrogenases; (12) GSTs; (13) GSSG efflux; (14) conjugated product efflux



Table 1. Km value of γ-glutamylcysteine ligase catalyticsubunit (GCLC) and cellular concentration of glutamateand cysteine (adapted from Richman, P. G., Meister, A., J BiolChem1975 1975. 250(4): p. 1422-6.)

	γ-glutamylcysteine ligase catalytic subunit Km	Cellular concentration
Glutamate	1.8mM	18mM
Cysteine	100-300uM	≤300uM

Figure 3. Cystine and cysteine transportation in cells.



5. Glutathione and chronic lymphocytic leukemia

CLL cells are under intrinsic oxidative stress as compared to normal lymphocytes ⁴⁹⁻⁵¹, and are quite sensitive to ROS-mediated anticancer agents ^{49, 52}. Therefore, CLL cells are highly dependent on the most abundant antioxidant GSH to maintain cellular redox balance. Moreover, GSH plays important role in blocking apoptosis of CLL cells. In CLL cells, Glutathionylation of the anti-apoptotic protein MCL1 protects it from being cleaved by caspase-3 and thus promotes cell survival ⁵². Furthermore, GSH, as discussed above, causes drug resistance of CLL cells, which is the major reason of relapse and treatment failure.

In CLL cells, while GSH is so important, CLL cells seem not be able to maintain GSH by itself. An interesting report showed that, when CLL cells were cultured *in vitro*, there was a significantly rapid decrease in cellular GSH concomitant with spontaneous apoptosis of CLL cells ⁹⁷. The rapid GSH depletion was not observed with the T cells from CLL patients or with either B or T cells from normal subjects indicating that this phenomenon is unique to CLL cells. It would be important to study why CLL cells fail to maintain GSH *in vitro* and go spontaneous apoptosis quickly, and how the *in vivo* leukemia microenvironment maintain the GSH level of CLL cells thus support the cells for survival.

STATEMENT OF OBJECTIVES

CLL is the most common adult leukemia in the western countries and is currently incurable ¹⁵. Growing evidence suggests that the bone marrow stroma may provide a tissue environment that promotes the survival of CLL cells and render drug resistance ^{1,} ¹⁴. Several molecules have been identified to be involved in the interaction of bone marrow stromal cells and CLL cells, such as adhesion molecules β 1 and β 2 integrins on the CLL cell surface ²³, and the stromal-produced CD40L ⁹⁸, IL-4 ³⁴, INF- α ³⁵, INF- γ ³⁶, bFGF ³⁷, SDF-1 ⁹⁹, BAFF ¹⁰⁰, APRIL ¹⁰⁰, hedgehog-related molecules ⁴⁵. However, bone marrow microenvironment induced drug resistance and relapse is still a major clinical problem ¹³. New therapeutic strategies are urgently needed, and there will most likely result from a better understanding of the biology of stromal-leukemia interaction.

Recent technological developments have allowed global analyses of biochemical alterations in cancer, and enabled the discovery of the potential roles of low-molecular-weight metabolites in cancer development ^{101, 102}. Studies suggest that stromal cells may interact with cancer cells at the biochemical levels ¹⁰³⁻¹⁰⁷. In CLL, it remains largely unknown how the stromal cells may affect leukemia cells metabolically and promote their survival and drug resistance.

Among those small molecules, glutathione (GSH) plays a unique role in CLL. CLL cells are intrinsically under high oxidative stress compared to the normal lymphocytes ⁴⁹⁻⁵¹, and are highly sensitive to agents that cause further ROS stress ^{49, 52}. The elevated ROS in CLL cells renders them more dependent on antioxidants GSH to maintain redox balance. However, CLL cells, but not normal lymphocytes, fail to maintain GSH level *in vitro* concomitant with high level of spontaneous apoptosis in culture. In contrast, CLL

cells are known to have a prolonged survival time *in vivo* and are less prone to apoptosis compared to normal lymphocytes when they reside within the tissue environment *in vivo* ¹⁰⁸

These observations, together with the important role of GSH in maintaining redox balance and promoting cell survival, led me to hypothesize that the stromal tissue environment affect the GSH metabolism in CLL cells and thus influence their survival and apoptotic response to drug treatment. Based on the hypothesis, experiments have been performed to achieve the following three specific aims:

- Aim 1: Test the important role of GSH in microenvironment-mediated protection of CLL cells.
- Aim2: Examine the mechanisms by which stromal cells regulate intracellular GSH levels in CLL cells and protect CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced cell death.
- Aim 3: Determine the feasibility and significance of targeting the mechanisms of microenvironment mediated GSH upregulation and protection in CLL cells as an effective way to kill CLL cells and circumvent drug resistance.

The major goal of this study is to test the hypothesis using a co-culture system in which the possible biochemical communications between primary leukemia cells isolated
from CLL patients and bone marrow stromal cells was investigated, and the subsequent changes in GSH, cell viability, and drug sensitivity were evaluated. This study reveals a novel biochemical mechanism that mediates the interaction between the bone marrow stromal cells and leukemia cells through enhancing glutathione synthesis to promote CLL cell survival and drug resistance. Importantly, I have identified a pharmacological approach that can effectively abolish this protective mechanism and sensitize CLL cells to standard drug treatment in the presence of stromal cells. The new mechanistic insights gained from this study provide a biochemical basis for developing new therapeutic strategy to overcome CLL drug resistance *in vivo*.

EXPERIMENTAL MODEL AND METHODS

1. Experimental model

Unlike other types of leukemia, there are no available valid cell lines for studying CLL. Fortunately, through collaboration with hematologists in MD Anderson cancer hospital, I have access to obtain blood from clinical patients with CLL. To test my hypothesis, I used an *in vitro* co-culture model that primary CLL cells isolated from samples of patient peripheral blood, were cocultured with a human bone marrow stromal cell line HS5, a HPV16 E6/E7 immortalized cell line, or StromaNKtert, a hTERT immortalized cell line, or with a mice immortalized cell line KUSA-H. The ratio of stromal cells and CLL cells is 1:20. This model is used to mimic the interaction of CLL cells with bone marrow microenvironment and study the mechanism of drug resistance.

2. Reagents and antibodies

9-β-D-arabinofuranosyl-2-fluoro-adenine (F-ara-A), Oxaliplatin, and β-phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC) for toxicity assay; N-acetylcysteine (NAC), Cysteine, Cystine, 2mercaptolethanol (2-ME) (all from Sigma-Aldrich) for cellular redox modulation; Serine, α -methylamino-isobutyric acid (MeAIB), Sulfasalazine (all from Sigma-Aldrich), and (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine (Ellisville, MO) for transporter inhibition; Glutathione assay kit (Cayman Chemical Co.) for GSH detection; siRNA (Invitrogen) for xCT knockdown; Human cytokine array kit (R&D System) for cytokine detection in culture medium; CM-H₂DCF-DA (Invitrogen) for hydrogen peroxide detection; CM-FDA (Invitrogen) for thiol detection; Annexin V-FITC (BD Biosciences), propidium iodide (PI) (Sigma-Aldrich) for apoptosis assay; 5,5'-dithiobis-(2-nitrobenzoic acid) (DTNB) (Sigma-Aldrich) for medium thiol detection; [14C]-cystine (PerkinElmer) for uptake assay; Cystine-free PRMI 1640 (Mediatech) and dialyzed FBS (Thermo Scientific HyClone) for cystine starvation assay. The following antibodies were used for immunoblotting analyses using standard Western blotting procedures: GCLC (Santa Cruz Biotechnology), SLC7A11 (Novus Biologicals), Actin (Sigma-Aldrich).

3. Cell lines and primary CLL cells

The human bone marrow stromal cell line HS5 immortalized by E6/E7¹⁰⁹, was obtained from the American Type Culture Collection. Human bone marrow stromal cell line StromaNKtert immortalized by hTERT¹¹⁰ and the murine bone marrow stromal cell line KUSA-H1¹¹¹ were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum as described previously¹¹². Primary CLL cells were obtained from the peripheral blood of patients diagnosed as B-CLL according to National Cancer Institute Criteria¹¹³. Proper informed consents under a research protocol approved by the Institutional Review Board of M. D. Anderson Cancer Center were obtained from all patients in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki before blood sample collection. In all experiments, CLL cells were isolated from blood samples by density gradient centrifugation¹¹⁴ and incubated in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and penicillin (100 U/mL) + streptomycin (100ug/mL) overnight before experiments.

4. Cell viability assays

To determine the effect of bone marrow stromal cells and conditioned medium on CLL cells against drug- and stress-induced apoptosis, HS5 ($5x10^4$ cells/mL), StromaNKtert ($4x10^4$ cells/mL), and KUSA-H1 ($1x10^4$ cells/mL) were seeded in 24-well plates and allowed to adhere and grow overnight before addition of CLL cells. The

stromal conditioned medium was prepared from HS5 cells culture (in RPMI 1640+10% FBS for 5 days), clarified by centrifugation, and used immediately. CLL cells were isolated from blood samples and incubated overnight, and then transferred to 24-well plates with or without pre-seeded stromal cell layer or stromal conditioned medium. For co-culture in a transwell system (Corning, NY), CLL cells were seeded in the top chambers, which were inserted into the bottom wells with pre-seeded stromal cells. After co-culture for 1 day, CLL cells were treated with various compounds (F-ara-A, oxaliplatin, PEITC, H₂O₂) under conditions indicated in the figure legends. To block cystine uptake by the stromal cells, (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine (Ellisville, MO) or Sulfasalazine (Sigma) was added at the beginning of the stromal cell seeding. Cell viability was determined by flow cytometry after double-staining with Annexin V (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA) and PI as described ¹¹⁵. All assays were repeated at least three times using primary CLL cells from different patient samples.

5. Flow cytometric analysis of cellular ROS and thiol contents

After cultured under the indicated conditions, CLL cells $(1x10^{6} \text{ cells/ml})$ were transferred to 24-well plate and incubated with 1 μ M CM-H2DCF-DA (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) in regular culture medium for 60 min at 37 °C in the dark. Stained cells were rinsed twice with PBS and analyzed immediately by flow cytometry using a FACSCalibur equipped with CellQuest Pro software. To determine cellular thiol contents, CLL cells (1x106 cells/ml) were collected and washed in PBS, and stained with 0.5 μ M CMFDA (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) in PBS for 15 minutes at room temperature in the dark, followed by flow cytometry analysis. ROS levels in viable cells were

determined by FSC/SSC gating as described previously (Campas et al., 2003; Pepper et al., 2001).

6. Separation stromal conditioned medium into high molecular weight and low molecular weight components

HS5 stromal cells were cultured in RPMI1640 medium with 10% FBS until 80% confluence. The cells were washed twice with serum-free RPMI 1640, and then cultured in serum-free medium for 3 days. The conditioned medium was harvested, cleared by centrifugation, and then loaded to the reservoir chamber of the Amicon Ultra-15 centrifugal filter unit with molecular weight cut-off of 3-kDa (Millipore corporation, Billerica, MA). The tube was centrifuged at 4000x g at 4°C for 15min. The concentrated liquid remaining in the upper reservoir (HMW fraction) was collected and reconstituted with serum-free medium to same volume before centrifugation. The components that passed the filter were collected as LMW fraction. Both fractions were used immediately after preparation.

7. Western blot analysis

Cell lysates were prepared and equal amounts of protein were electrophoresed on SDS-PAGE gels using standard conditions. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, which were probed with the following antibodies: GCLC (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA); xCT (Novus Biologicals, Littleton, CO); actin (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO). Protein bands were visualized by chemiluminescent detection.

8. Assessment of requirements for exogenous cystine

Bone marrow stromal cells (HS5, StromaNKtert, or KUSA-H1) was plated and allowed to adhere for overnight as indicated in the figure legends. CLL cells were isolated from blood samples and incubated overnight. The culture medium of both cells was removed, followed by a rinse with warm PBS. CLL cells were then resuspended in cystine-free RPMI 1640 (Mediatech, Manassas, VA) supplemented with 10% dialyzed FBS (Thermo Scientific HyClone, Logan, Utah) and added to the culture dish containing pre-washed HS5 stromal cells. Various concentrations of cystine (5-200 μ M), 2-mercaptoethanol (20 μ M), and their combination were added to the culture as indicated in the figure legends. Cellular GSH and cell viability were measured as described above.

9. Assessment of cystine and cysteine uptake

To measure cystine uptake, CLL and HS5 cells alone or in co-culture were incubated in fresh cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with dialyzed 10% FBS. [14C]-cystine (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA) was at (0.2 μ Ci/ml) and incubated for 4-6 h as indicated. The cells were washed twice with cold PBS. Cell pellets were resuspended in 200 μ L PBS, lysed with 3 mL scintillation fluid, and radioactivity was measured by a Beckman liquid scintillation counter. To measure cysteine uptake, [14C]-Cysteine was first generated by reduction of [14C]-cystine using 5 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (37°C, 15 min) in a test tube with minimum volume, and then add to the cell culture. [14C]-Cysteine uptake was measured in the same way as described above. All experiments were performed in triplicates.

10. Analysis of glutathione (GSH) in cell extracts and in culture medium

GSH was measured using an assay kit from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI), based on the enzymatic recycling catalyzed by glutathione reductase and the reaction of GSH with 5,5'-dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) to produce a yellow colored product, which can be quantified by a spectrometer. After CLL cells were cultured under various experimental conditions, they were collected, sonicated, de-proteinated, and assayed for GSH according to the procedures recommended by the manufacture. The culture medium was cleared by centrifugation, deproteinated, and subjected to the same GSH assay. GSH concentrations were calculated using the standard curve generated in parallel experiments. To avoid the influence of other thiol in medium, both the end-point method and kinetic methods were used for analysis. For the endpoint method, GSH concentration was calculated from the reading of a 25-min reaction. For the kinetic method, the slopes of the absorbance changes (at 405 nm) were obtained for a range of standard GSH concentrations to generate a standard curve (Slops vs concentrations). The GSH concentrations in the tested samples were calculated from their respective slopes in reference to the standard curve. Data were obtained from triplicate measurements. To determine the minimum detection limit of the assay to test GSH in cell culture medium, various concentrations of standard GSH was added to RPMI medium containing 10% FBS and processed for detection of GSH using the kinetic method described above.

11. Determinations of thiol concentration in the culture medium

HS5 (5x 10^4 cells/mL), StromaNKtert (4x 10^4 cells/mL), and KUSA-H1 (1x 10^5 cells/mL) cells were plated in T75 flasks and allowed to adhere overnight. CLL cells were isolated from blood samples and also incubated in regular RPMI medium (1x 10^6 cells/mL) overnight. The old medium of each culture was replaced with fresh medium. At the indicated time intervals, 300 µL medium was removed, clarified by centrifugation, and mixed with 100 µL of 15% sulfosalicylic acid. The precipitates were removed by

centrifugation (7000 rpm, 15min), and the supernatant was neutralized with 200 μ L 0.6 N NaOH and mixed rapidly with 600 μ L buffer containing 0.2 M potassium phosphate and 10 mM EDTA, pH 8.0. Thiol contents were measured by reaction with freshly prepared DTNB (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO) at a concentration of 0.4 mM. Each sample was assayed in triplicate. Absorbance at 412 nm was measured after 5-min incubation in dark, and the increase in absorbance was determined. The acid-soluble thiol concentration was calculated using cysteine as a reference standard. Medium alone without cells was incubated in parallel at the same time as a control. Data were obtained from triplicate measurements.

12. Determination of oxygen effect on CLL cell viability

Primary leukemia cells were isolated from the blood samples of CLL patients, incubated overnight in RPMI medium, and transferred to 24-well plates with or without pre-seeded stromal cells. The samples were incubated in ambient oxygen (21%) or hypoxia (5%, 2%) for 24 h, then the cells were treated with F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was determined by flow cytometry after double-staining with annexin-V/PI. Hypoxia culture conditions were created by incubating cells in a sealed modular incubator chamber (Billups-Rothenberg, Del Mar, CA) flushed with a gas mixture containing 5% or 2% oxygen and 5% carbon dioxide, balanced with nitrogen.

13. Cytokine array

Secreted cytokines were detected using the human cytokine array panel A from R&D systems (Minneapolis, MN). CLL cells and HS5 stromal cells were cultured alone or cocultured for 3 days. Cell culture supernatants were collected and particulates were removed by centrifugation and assayed immediately according to the procedures recommended by the manufacture. Medium alone was examined as control.

14. MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry analysis

MALDI-TOF/TOF-MS/MS experiments were performed on a MALDI TOF-TOF Mass Spectrometer (Applied Biosystems 4700, Foster City, CA). HS5 stromal cell conditioned medium were diluted 1:100 in α -cyano-4-hydroxyl cinnamic acid (a-CHC) (10 mg/mL in 50:50 acetonitrile:water; 0.1% trifluoracetic acid final concentration) or dihydroxybenzoic acid (DHB) by mixing 50% volume of 10 mg/mL dihydroxybenzoic acid (DHB) in acetonitrile and 50% volume of 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) in water, and spotted on the MALDI target, and allowed to dry before analysis. MS experiments were acquired using the reflectron settings in the positive mode. MS spectra were summed from 1000 to 10 000 laser shots.

15. ESI-MS/MS analysis

Pure cysteine prepared in water and stromal cell conditioned medium were injected to mass spectrometry. Mass spectrometry was carried out in positive ion mode on a linear ion trap mass spectrometer, using a nanoelectrospray source for direct infusion of samples by static nanospray with isolation width as m/z 1.0, and acquisition time as 0-8 min. Electrospray voltage was 1 kV. Static nanoelectrospray needles were from Proxeon Biosciences (Denmark).

16. NMR analysis of low-molecular-weight metabolites in cells and culture medium

To measure possible changes in cystine, cysteine, and other small metabolites in the cell culture medium, the stromal conditioned medium and fresh medium were collected and sent to Chenomx Inc (Edmonton, Canada) for NMR analysis. All samples were filtered using the Nanosep 3K Omega microcentrifuge filter tubes (Pall Corporation, NY, USA) with a 3-kDa molecular weight cut-off to remove macromolecules. The filter units were washed 3 times with distilled water before use. Samples were adjusted to 630 µL to ensure adequate volume for NMR acquisition, and mixed with an internal standard solution (Chenomx Lot# 01-28-09-01, contains 4.4729 mM DSS, 0.2 %w/v NaN3, 10 mM DFTMP in D2O) that allows metabolite quantification. Mixed solution was then transferred to a 5 mm NMR tube (New Era Enterprises Inc., NJ, USA) for data acquisition. All metabolite concentrations obtained were adjusted by using appropriate factors to account for the above dilutions. Spectra were acquired on an 800 MHz Varian INOVA spectrometer equipped with a Z-gradient HCN 5mm cold-probe (Varian Inc.,

CA, USA). Spectra were processed and CNX files were generated using the Processor module in Chenomx NMR Suite 6.0 software (Chenomx, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada). Spectra were zero filled to 64k points and Fourier transformed. Spectral phasing was performed on the spectra along with baseline correction (Chang et al., 2007). Metabolites were identified and quantified with targeted profiling approach using the Profiler and Library Manager modules in the same software which contained 297 metabolites and 54 typical plasma based metabolites (Weljie et al., 2006). Minimum detection limit was approximately 2 μ M.

17. Analysis of Cysteine by LC-MS/MS on the Triple-Quadrupole Mass Spectrometer

The chromatography was performed on a Zorbax SB-C18 Rapid Resolution HD column, 3.0 x 100 mm, 1.8 micron particle size from Agilent. Buffers used were as follows: A was 0.5% formic acid, 0.3% heptafluorobutyric acid in HPLC-grade water

(Burdick and Jackson); B was 0.5% formic acid, 0.3% heptafluorobutyric acid in HPLCgrade (Burdick and Jackson) acetonitrile. The separation was conducted at 0.4 mL/min with an initial hold until 1 min (elapsed time) at 2% B, a linear gradient to 40% B until 5 min, a ramp (0.1 min) to 90% B, hold for 1 min, then return ramp to 2% B. The stop time was 8 min. This gradient was used for both quantitative runs and the full-scan MS/MS confirmation of identity analysis. Under these conditions Cysteine eluted at 3.3 minutes, Cystine eluted at 4.2 minutes.

Sample preparation. Samples were diluted 10:1 in A buffer prior to injection. Standard concentrations are reported as the concentrations prior to this dilution.

Confirmation of identity. The singly-charged, protonated Cysteine ion (MH+) was selected for fragmentation in an injection of the standard solution at 1 μ M concentration, and also for the sample injection. The full-scan fragment spectra were collected at a fragmentor voltage of 72 and collision energy of 15.

Mass spectrometer conditions for quantitation. The following transitions and conditions were used for Cysteine: $122 \rightarrow 59$, CE 22, Frag 72; $122 \rightarrow 76$ (qualifier), CE 10, Frag 72. Cysteine quantitation. The equation from the standard curve from 0.1 µM to 10 µM was used to calculate the concentrations of Cys in all samples. These samples were analyzed in triplicate.

18. RNA interference

HS5 stromal cells were transfected with nonspecific, xCT RNA interference (RNAi; final concentrations, 20, 40, 100 nM) using Lipofectamine TM 2000 transfection according to the manufacturer's instructions (Invitrogen). The cells were then incubated in 24 well plates for 72 h prior to Western blot for xCT expression. The special designed Stealth

RANiTM siRNA duplex oligo-ribonucleotides were purchased from Invitrogen. The RNA sequences for xCT were as follows: (siRNA set 1) sense, 5'-AGA UAA AUC AGC CCA GCA ACU GCC A-3', antisense, 5'-UCC CAG UUG CUG GGC UGA UUU AUC U-3'; (siRNA set 2) sense 5'-AUU AUG AGG AGU UCC ACC CAG ACU C-3', antisense, 5'-GAG UCU GGG UGG AAC UCC UCA UAA U-3'; (siRNA set 3) sense, 5'-UAA UGA GAA AUU UCC CAG UAG CCG C-3', antisense, 5'-UAA UGA GAA AUU UCC CAG UAG CCG C-3', antisense, 5'-UAA UGA GAA AUU UCC CAG uag the same GC content as siRNA pools was used as a negative control.

19. Statistical analyses

All experiments were done in CLL cells from at least three different patient samples, and with stromal cells from three separate culture flasks. Statistical significance was analyzed by the Student's t-test, and the p values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Bar graphs and plots were generated using the Prizm software (GraphPad, San Diego, CA).

RESULTS

1. Bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis.

Chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) B cells are characterized as a defect in apoptosis and exhibit prolonged survival in vivo, the accumulation of CLL cells eventually causes the bone marrow to fail and weakens the immune system. However, when recovered from peripheral blood from CLL patient and cultured in vitro, these antiapoptotic CLL cells rapidly undergo spontaneous apoptosis, suggesting that the selective survival advantage enjoyed by CLL cells is not autonomous but likely manipulated by the *in vivo* microenvironment. To test this possibility, I employed an *in vitro* co-culture system including primary CLL cells isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patients, and a human bone marrow stromal cell line HS5, which was established by immortalizing of long-term bone marrow cultures (LTBMC) of human by human papolloma virus E6/E7 genes ¹⁰⁹. As shown in **Fig 4A**, CLL cells cultured alone *in vitro* exhibited substantial spontaneous apoptosis (41%) within 3 days, the presence of HS5 stromal in co-culture significantly enhanced CLL cell viability to 89%. I also tested the long term protective effect of stromal cells by continuously switching CLL cells to new flask with or without a layer of stromal cells to avoid the effect of nurse-like cell. Similar protective effect was also observed in a long-term (3 weeks) co-culture (Fig 4B). The ability of stromal cells to enhance CLL cell viability was consistently observed when the cells were cultured under ambient oxygen (21%) or under hypoxic conditions (2-5% O₂) in all 4 cases of CLL samples tested (Fig 5), suggesting that this protective effect was the consequence of stromal-CLL cell interaction, not due to the artificial effect of the oxygen environment.

Altogether, these data suggest that bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis in vitro both for short term and long term.

Fludarabine and oxaliplatin are currently used in clinical treatment of CLL. I then tested the effect of stromal cell on drug resistance of CLL cells. CLL cells isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patients were cultured with HS5 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 µM F-ara-A (the active form of fludarabine) or 20 µM oxaliplatin for another 2 days. Apoptosis was detected by flow cytometry after staining with Annexin V/PI. As shown in Fig 6A-B, the presence of HS5 stromal cells significantly decreased cells death that occurred either spontaneously or induced by F-ara-A or oxaliplatin. Stromal-induced drug resistance in CLL cell was also confirmed in different co-culture systems with other two bone marrow stromal cell lines: StromaNKtert, which was established by immortalizing of long-term bone marrow cultures (LTBMC) of human by by human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) containing also exogene MFG-tsT-IRES-neo¹¹⁰; and KUSA-H1, a spontaneous immortalized cell line from long-term bone marrow cultures (LTBMC) of C3H/He mouse ¹¹¹. These two bone marrow stromal cell lines are kindly provided by Dr. Burger. Similar to HS5, both StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 stromal cells protected CLL cell from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis (Fig 7A). Interestingly, compared to HS5 stromal cells that protected CLL cells for relative survival around 80% against drug treatment (Fig 7A), StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 showed enhanced protection of CLL cells with around 90-100% relative survival (Fig **7B**), indicating that certain protective mechanisms might be missing in HS5 stromal cells.

Figure 4. Bone marrow stromal cells promote CLL cell short-term and long-term survival in culture. (A) Comparison of viability of CLL cells isolated from a patient blood sample and cultured in vitro alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cell for 3 days. Cell viability was assessed by Annexin-V/PI double staining on day 3. The numbers indicate the % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative); (B) Comparison of long-term survival of CLL cells with or without HS5 stromal cells. CLL cells were transferred to new stromal layer when HS5 cells reached confluence. CLL cells alone were transferred to new flask in the same fashion to minimize the influence of nurse-like cells attached to the flask. Cell viability was assessed by Annexin-V/PI double staining. Figure displays phase-contrast photomicrophraphs that depict the morphologic appearance of CLL cells cultured alone or co-cultured with a layer of HS5 stromal cells. Cells were imaged in medium using a phase-contrast microscope with a 10X objective lens. Images were captured with a Nikon digital camera with the use of Camera Control Pro software (Nikon); when necessary, Adobe Photoshop 9.0 (Adobe Systems) was used for image processing. Photographs and flow cytometry analysis were performed on day 21.



B

A





Figure 5. Effect of oxygen levels on CLL cell viability in the presence and absence of bone marrow stromal cells. Primary CLL cells isolated from the blood samples of 4 CLL patients were incubated with bone marrow stromal cells (KUAS-H1) for 3 day, and cell viability was assessed by annexin-V/PI double staining. The bar graph showed the mean±SD of the 4 patient samples. *, p<0.05 (CLL alone vs co-culture with stromal cells).



Figure 6. Protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal HS5 cells in the presence or absence of F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M). (A) CLL cells were pre-cultured with HS5 cells for 24 h, followed by drug exposure for 48 h. Cell viability was measured by annexin-V/PI double staining. Representative dot plots of a CLL patient sample are shown; the numbers indicates the % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative). (B) The mean \pm SEM of 7 separate experiments using patient samples. *, p<0.05 (CLL cultured alone vs co-cultured with stromal cells).



CLL+HS5

92%

10¹ 10² FL1-H: annexio V

76%

10⁰ 10¹ 10² 10² FL1-H:: annexin-V

78%

10⁰ 10¹ 10² 10³ FL1-H: annexin-V







B

Figure 7. Protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells StromalNKtert and KUSA-H1 (A), and HS5 (B) in the presence or absence of F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M). CLL cells were pre-cultured with HS5/StromaNKtert/KUSA-H1 cells for 24 h, followed by drug exposure for 48 h. Cell viability was measured by annexin-V/PI double staining. The mean \pm SEM of 3 separate experiments using patient samples were shown. *, p<0.05 (CLL cultured alone vs co-cultured with stromal cells).



B

A



2. Bone marrow stromal cells promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells and relieve their ROS stress

Previous studies showed that CLL cells are under intrinsic oxidative stress ^{49, 113} and exhibit high spontaneous apoptosis with rapid GSH depletion in vitro but have a prolonged survival time in vivo 98, 114. These observations prompted me to test the hypothesis that the stromal microenvironment in vivo might promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells and enhance their ability to keep redox balance and remain viable. When the cellular GSH in CLL cells cultured alone or co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells was measured, I observed a striking difference. CLL cells cultured alone showed a timedependent decrease in cellular GSH, whereas GSH in CLL cells co-cultured with HS5 were maintained at a high level (Fig 8). Comparison of GSH levels in 35 CLL patient samples cultured for 3 days with or without HS5 stromal cells showed that the GSH levels were about 7-fold higher in CLL cells co-cultured with the bone marrow stromal cells (Fig 9A). Detail data analysis revealed that 33 out of the 35 CLL patient samples exhibited more than 100% increase in cellular GSH levels in the presence of HS5, with the majority of cellular GSH in the range of 1.5-4 nmole/ 10^7 cells (Fig 9B). In the absence of stromal cells, the majority of CLL cells had GSH contents of less than 0.5 $nmole/10^7$ cells on day 3, and 10 out of the 35 samples had less than 0.2nmole $GSH/10^7$ cells.

Because GSH is a key antioxidant in the cells, I tested whether the presence of HS5 stromal cells could relieve the oxidative stress in CLL cells. Cellular ROS levels and thiol contents (as an indication of cellular GSH levels) were measured by flow cytometry using the fluorescence probes DCF-DA and CMFDA, respectively, as described

previously ^{52, 115, 116}. I showed that CLL cells isolated from 20 different CLL patient cocultured with HS5 stromal cells had a significantly lower ROS (**Fig 10A**) and a higher cellular thiol content (**Fig 10B**) at day 3. This observation is consistent with the increased GSH content in CLL cells with a layer of stromal cells. Moreover, this change in redox status rendered the CLL cells highly resistant to exogenous oxidative stress imposed by H_2O_2 . As shown in **Fig 11**, exposure of primary CLL cells from 3 patient samples to 100 μ M H_2O_2 caused massive cell death (70-90%) when the leukemia cells were cultured alone, while the presence of HS5 cells consistently protected CLL cells from the cytotoxic effect of exogenous H_2O_2 in all three cases.

To evaluate if the ability of bone marrow stromal cells to increase GSH contents and reduce ROS levels in CLL cells was a general phenomenon or only specific to HS5 cells, I tested two other bone marrow stromal cell lines StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 for their ability to enhance GSH synthesis and reduce oxidative stress in CLL cells in the co-culture system. As shown in **Fig 12**, all these bone marrow stromal cells were able to significantly increase GSH in all cases of primary CLL cells from 6 different CLL patients. Consistently, flow cytometry analysis of cellular ROS and thiols content also showed that all three bone marrow stromal cells decreased ROS contents and enhanced the cellular thiol levels in CLL cells (**Figs 13A-B**).

Figure 8. Bone marrow stromal cells maintain GSH level in

CLL cell. CLL cells isolated from 3 different patients were single- or co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells. CLL cells with or without a layer of stromal cells were collected at 6, 12, 24, 48h. GSH levels in CLL cells at various time points were analyzed altogether. The chart shows the time course of GSH contents in CLL cells cultured alone or with HS5 stromal cells.



Figure 9. Enhancement of GSH synthesis in CLL cells by HS5 stromal cells. (A) Comparison of cellular GSH levels after 72 h in culture alone or with HS5 stromal cells. The bar graph shows mean \pm SEM of 35 different CLL samples (***, p<0.001). (B) Each bar shows the mean (\pm SEM) of the GSH concentration in each CLL sample measured in triplicates (n= 35 different CLL samples; the "*" symbols for patients #9, #18, #30, and #32 indicate that GSH was undetectable in these CLL samples (cultured alone).





A



Figure 10. Alteration of redox status of CLL cells in the presence of bone marrow stromal cell. Determination of cellular ROS and thiol contents in CLL cells cultured alone or with HS5 stromal cells. Fluorescent probes DCF-DA and CMFDA were used to detect cellular ROS levels (**A**) and total thiol levels (**B**) respectively by flow cytometric analysis. Representative histograms and quantitative comparison of mean values from 20 different CLL samples are shown (*, p< 0.05; **, p<0.01).



B

A



Figure 11. Bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis and cell death induced by H_2O_2 (100 µM). CLL cells isolated from 3 different patients were single- or co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells for 2 days and treated with 100 µM H_2O_2 for overnight. Cell viability was measured by annexin V-PI staining. The number in each dot blot indicates the average % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative) from experiments using 3 different CLL samples.



Figure 12. Enhancement of GSH synthesis in CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells. CLL cell were isolated from peripheral blood of patients and cultured alone or with a layer of different bone marrow stromal cells (HS5, StromaNKtert, KUSA-H1). GSH levels in CLL cells were analyzed at day 3. Each bar shows the mean±SEM of the GSH contents in 6 different CLL samples measured in triplicates.



Figure 13. Bone marrow stromal cells decrease cellular ROS and increase total thiol in CLL cells. (A) Comparison of cellular ROS in CLL cells after a 3-day culture alone or with a layer of HS5, StromaNKtert, and KUSA-H1 stromal cells. Cellular ROS were detected by flow cytometry using 1 μ M DCF-DA. Representative histograms and the means ±SEM of 4 separate experiments with different CLL samples are shown (***, p<0.001). (B) Comparison of total cellular thiols in CLL cells after a 3-day culture alone or with HS5, StromaNKtert, and KUSA-H1 stromal cells. Total cellular thiols were detected by flow cytometry using 0.5 μ M CMFDA as a probe. Representative histograms (left panel) and the means ±SEM of 4 separate experiments with 4 different CLL samples are shown (*, p<0.05; **, p<0.01).




B

Thiols



3. GSH plays a key role in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells from spontaneous- and drug-induced apoptosis.

After showing that bone marrow stromal cells maintained GSH level in CLL cells, the role of GSH in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells from apoptosis was then tested in the co-culture system with or without drug incubation. Because GSH is the most abundant antioxidant involved in cell survival and drug resistance ^{95, 116}, I then tested whether the high level of GSH in CLL cells conferred by HS5 stromal cells was important for their survival. CLL cells in suspension culture were incubated in the following 3 conditions: (1) CLL cells alone in standard RPMI media, (2) with a layer of HS5 cells, (3) with glutathione (GSH) or its precursor N-acetylcysteine (NAC) without stromal cells. The structures of GSH and NAC are shown in Fig 14A-B. Cell death was monitored at various time intervals by annexin-V/PI staining. As shown in Fig 15A, CLL cells cultured alone exhibited a time-dependent loss of viability, with spontaneous apoptosis reaching as high as 70% on day 10. In contrast, co-culture with HS5 stromal cells significantly enhanced CLL cell survival with only a loss of 20% viability on day 10. Importantly, supplement of the NAC also effectively prevented apoptosis in CLL cells in the absence of stromal cells (Fig 15A), suggesting that the increase in GSH by NAC supplement was sufficient to enhance cell survival. NAC also protected CLL cells from oxaliplatin-induced cytotoxicity (Fig 15B). The ability of GSH to promote CLL cell viability was further demonstrated in a separate experiment using CLL cells from 3 independent patient blood samples, which showed massive spontaneous apoptosis 14 days after being cultured in vitro alone, but remained largely viable when the culture medium was supplemented with 2 mM GSH without stromal cells (Fig 16). Analysis of

cellular GSH showed that CLL cells cultured alone without NAC/GSH supplements lost 80% of their cellular GSH in 3 days and lost almost all GSH in 7 days, while the presence of NAC (1 mM) or GSH (2 mM) enabled CLL cells to maintain cellular GSH in the absence of stromal cells (Fig 17). The effect of different concentrations of NAC and GSH on long term survival of CLL cells was also tested. As shown in Fig 18A-B, 20 µM NAC or GSH failed to protect CLL cells and 200 µM NAC or GSH have some limited protective effect in CLL cells within 14 days. However, only higher concentrations of NAC (2mM) or GSH (2mM) exerted strong protection in CLL cells within 18 days, indicating that only nonphysical concentrations of GSH could protect CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis for long term. The important role of GSH in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells was further demonstrated by induction of CLL cell death in the presence of stromal cells through pharmacological depletion of GSH using β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC), a natural compound capable of rapidly depriving cellular glutathione ^{52, 117}. The structure of PEITC is shown in Fig 14C. As shown in Fig 19, PEITC (5 µM) significantly decreased the GSH content in CLL cells co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells, which would otherwise cause a significant increase of GSH in CLL cells without PEITC. Depletion of GSH by 5 µM PEITC was toxic to CLL cells and significantly enhanced the cytotoxicity of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin in the presence of HS5 (Fig 20). In the absence of PEITC, HS5 stromal cells enhanced the viability of CLL cells exposed to F-ara-A or oxaliplatin, consistent with Fig 6.

Figure 14. Structure of glutathione (GSH) (A), N-acetylcysteine (NAC) (B), and β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC) (C).





A



С



Figure 15. N-acetylcysteine (NAC) and bone marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous and druginduced apoptosis. (A) Increase of CLL cell viability by HS5 stromal cells or exogenous NAC. CLL cells were cultured alone, with HS5 cells, or with 1mM NAC for the indicated times. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis. 3 different CLL samples for each conditions. (B) n= Comparison of the ability of N-acetylcysteine and bone marrow stromal cells to protect CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis. CLL cells were cultured alone, with 1 mM N-acetylcysteine (NAC, a metabolic precursor of GSH), or with bone marrow stromal cells (HS5) in the presence or absence of oxaliplatin (20 µM) for 48h. Cell viability was measured by annexin-V/PI staining. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative).



B

A



Annexin-V

Figure 16. Effective protection of CLL cells by exogenous GSH in the culture medium without stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured in medium with or without GSH (2mM) for 14 d, and cell viability was measured by flow cytometry after staining with Annexin V and PI.



Annexin V

Figure 17. Effect of NAC (1 mM, 3 days) or GSH (2 mM, 7 days) on GSH levels in CLL cells cultured without stromal cells. CLL cells were incubated with 1 mM NAC for 3 days (A) or 2 mM GSH for 7 days (B) in the absence of stromal cells. At the end of the incubation, cell extracts were analyzed for GSH. CLL cells cultured without NAC and GSH were used as the control for comparison. Each bar represents mean SD of three separate measurements.



В

Α



Figure 18. The effect of various doses of N-acetylcysteine (NAC) and glutathione (GSH) on the survival of CLL cells. CLL cells isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patients were cultured alone or with 20 μ M, 200 μ M, 2mM NAC (A), or with 20 μ M, 200 μ M, 2mM NAC (B) for indicated times. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis. n=3 different CLL samples fro each conditions.





A



Figure 19. β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC) depletes cellular thiols in CLL cells cultured alone or with HS5 stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 3 days and treated with 5 μ M PETIC for 5h. Fluorescent probes CMFDA was used to detect cellular total thiol level by flow cytometric analysis.



Figure 20. Enhancement of cytotoxicity of F-ara-A and oxaliplatin by PETIC in the presence of HS5 stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 5 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The representative dot plot is shown. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin V/PI double negative).



4. Soluble factor derived from bone marrow stromal cells enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promotes cell survival.

Since GSH seemed to play a major role in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells, I next investigated how the bone marrow stromal cells maintain GSH at a high level in CLL cells. First, I used a transwell co-culture system in which CLL cells were cultured within an insert chamber with a microporous membrane that prevented the direct contact between CLL cells and the stromal cells in the outer chamber, but allowed the exchange of soluble factors between the two compartments (Fig 21A). As shown in Fig 21B, coculture of CLL cells with HS5 stromal cells in the transwell system showed a significant protective effect against cell death induced by F-ara-A (20 µM), oxaliplatin (20 µM), or H_2O_2 (100 μ M). This protective effect was similar to that observed in direct co-culture without a membrane separation of the two cell types, suggesting that the protective effect was largely mediated by the soluble factors in the medium. Such protective effect was consistently observed using two other bone marrow stromal cell lines (StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1) in similar co-culture settings (Fig 22). Interestingly, with StromaNktert and KUSA-H1, the protective effect in the direct co-culture without membrane separation appeared greater than that observed in the transwell system, suggesting that the direct contact between stromal and CLL cells also contributed to the overall protective effect (Fig 22). Previous I showed that the overall protective effect of StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 were higher than HS5 stromal cells (Fig 7). It is likely that cell contact mediated protection is missing in co-culture system with HS5 stromal cells but exist in those with StromaNKtert or KUSA-H1. The morphology of CLL cells cultured with different stromal cells was quite different. When co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells, CLL cells easily formed clusters and flowed in the medium (**Fig 23**). However, with a layer of StromaNKtert or KUSA-H1, CLL cells attached to the stromal cell layer without forming clusters (**Fig 23**). There are two possible reasons for no cell contact between CLL cells and HS5 stromal cells. Firstly, HS5 stromal cells might miss certain adhesion molecules on the cell surface; secondly, some soluble forms of adhesion molecules might be secreted by HS5 cells that bind to CLL cells thus block the interaction with cell surface forms of adhesion molecules, such as sICAM-1, which was detected by cytokine array in the HS5 cell-conditioned medium (**Fig 25**).

The ability of soluble stromal factor to protect CLL cells was further confirmed using the conditioned medium from the HS5 stromal cell culture. The cell-free conditioned medium (CM) increased GSH in CLL cells and enhanced their survival in culture without stromal cells (**Fig 24**).

Figure 21. Protection of CLL cells against spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis by HS5 stromal cells. (A) Comparison of drug-induced loss of cell viability in CLL cells cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells in the presence or absence of a micropore membrane (filter) (B), which separated CLL cells from the stromal cells but allow the diffusion of soluble factors. After pre-incubation, the cells were treated with F-ara-A (20 μ M, 48 h), oxaliplatin (20 μ M, 48 h), or H₂O₂ (100 μ M, 24 h). Cell viability was assessed by annexin-V/PI staining. * indicates p<0.05 compared to the sample without stromal cells.



B

A



Figure 22. Protection of CLL cells against spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis by StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 stromal cells. Comparison of drug-induced loss of cell viability in CLL cells cultured alone or with a layer of StramaNKtert or KUSA-H1 cells in the presence or absence of a micropore membrane (filter), which separated CLL cells from the stromal cells but allow the diffusion of soluble factors. After pre-incubation, the cells were treated with F-ara-A (20 mM, 48 h), oxaliplatin (20 mM, 48 h), or H₂O₂ (100 mM, 24 h). Cell viability was assessed by annexin-V/PI staining. * indicates p<0.05 compared to the sample without stromal cells.



Figure 23. Phenotype of CLL cells alone or co-cultured with bone marrow stromal cells (HS5, StromaNKtert, KUSA-H1). Figure displays phase-contrast photomicrophraphs that depict the morphologic appearance of CLL cells cultured alone or co-cultured with a layer of stromal cells. Cells were imaged in medium using a phase-contrast microscope with a 10X objective lens. Images were captured with a Nikon digital camera with the use of Camera Control Pro software (Nikon); when necessary, Adobe Photoshop 9.0 (Adobe Systems) was used for image processing.



Figure 24. Soluble factor of HS5 stromal cells maintains GSH level of CLL cells and protects CLL cells from spontaneous apoptosis. (A) Comparison of GSH levels in CLL cells after cultured in regular medium or in HS5conditioned medium (HS5-CM) for 72 h. *, p<0.05. (B) Annexin V-PI assay of CLL cell viability after culture in regular medium or in HS5-conditioned medium for 1 or 7 days. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative).



B

A



5. The low-molecular-weight fraction of the stromal medium enhances GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promotes cell survival.

I next investigated what was (were) the effective factor(s) in the conditioned medium of stromal cells. In light of the reports that cytokines and growth factors secreted by the accessory cells of tumor microenvironment protect leukemia cells for survival and confer drug resistance ¹⁴, firstly I measured the relative levels of the cytokines and chemokines secreted in the conditioned medium of single CLL cell cultures, single HS5 cell cultures and CLL/HS5 cell co-cultures respectively, by using the Human Cytokine Array Panel A (R&D Systems). Using this technology, the relative levels of up to 36 cytokines in a single sample can be profiled simultaneously (C5a, CD40 Ligand, G-CSF, GM-CSF, GROa, I-309, sICAM-1, IFN-y, IL-1a, IL-1β, IL-1ra, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12 p70, IL-13, IL-16, IL-17, IL-17E, IL-23, IL-27, IL-32a, IP-10, I-TAC, MCP-1, MIF, MIP-1α, MIP-1β, Serpin E1, RANTES, SDF-1, TNF-α, sTREM-1). Cultured alone, CLL cells secreted MIF (GIF, DER6) (Fig 25B), while HS5 cells secreted a variety of cytokines that are listed in Fig 25. Notably, no difference of cytokine secreting pattern was detected by this array in the medium of single HS5 cell cultures and CLL/HS5 cell co-cultures (Fig 25C, D). This observation indicated that no specific cytokines included in this array were secreted in response to CLL and HS5 cell interactions.

Because bone marrow stromal cells may release various factors including high molecular weight matrix factors, cytokines, growth factors, and low molecular weight amino acids and lipids ^{109, 117-120}, to not miss the other possibilities, I separated the soluble factors in the HS5-conditioned medium into high-molecular-weight (HMW) and low-molecular-weight (LMW) fractions using the Amicon centrifugal filter devices with a 3-

kDa molecular cutoff, and tested their effect on CLL survival in the presence of drug incubation. Surprisingly, cytotoxicity analysis showed that it was the LMW fraction (< 3 kD) that provided most of the protective effect against drug-induced apoptosis, whereas the HMW fraction showed little protective activity (**Fig 26**). Consistently, incubation of CLL cells with LMW fraction helped the maintenance of cellular GSH pool at a high level (2.2 nmole/ 10^7 cells), similar to the GSH content in CLL cells cultured with unfiltered HS5-conditioned medium (**Fig 27**). In contrast, CLL cells cultured in regular medium showed a severe loss of GSH during the 3-day incubation, and the HMW faction of HS5-conditioned medium provided minimum protection against GSH loss (**Fig 27**). These data together suggest that a LMW component(s) of less than 3 kDa might play a key role in mediating the protective effect.

Since GSH is a small peptide (MW = 0.307 kDa) that can readily pass through the filter, I tested if HS5 stromal cells might secrete GSH into the medium for uptake by CLL. First, I used a common assay (the "end-point" method) to measure GSH and other reactive thiols in the medium of CLL culture with or without HS5. The results showed that HS5 significantly increased the thiol contents in the culture medium as well as in the CLL cells (**Fig 28**). However, since the end-point method utilized the Ellman's reaction to detect total free thiols including GSH, it became important to test if the stromal-induced elevation of thiol signals was due to elevated GSH or an increase in other LMW thiols such as cyteine. Thus, I used the kinetic method to specifically quantify GSH signal. As shown in **Fig 29A** (top panel), the slop of the kinetic reaction driven by GSH in the cell extracts of CLL cells co-cultured with HS5 was significantly higher than that of CLL cells cultured alone, confirming the increase of cellular GSH under co-culture

conditions. **Fig 29B** shows the quantitative data of three independent measurements of GSH in CLL cell extracts. The presence of stromal cells enhanced GSH levels in CLL cells by 4-5 folds. The kinetic method did not detect a significant GSH signal in the CLL culture medium or in the co-culture medium, as evidenced by the flat curves (**Fig 29A**, lower panel). These data suggest that the increased thiol signal in the stromal medium detected by the end-point method was not GSH, and was due to the presence of other low molecular weight thiols.

Using various concentrations of standard GSH in the medium, I determined that the minimum detection limit of this GSH assay was 0.3 μ M. To detect GSH in the stromal conditioned medium. I increased the density of stromal cells and reduced the culture medium volume so that the cell/medium ratio increased by 2-4 folds. Under these conditions, GSH in the stromal conditioned medium could be detected (Fig 30). After normalization by the cell/medium ratio, the GSH levels in the stromal medium of normal cell density were 0.22 µ M, 0.29 µ M, and 0.32 µ M for HS5, NKtert, and KUSA-H1 cells, respectively. Interestingly, such low concentrations of GSH were not sufficient to promote CLL cell viability, as evidenced by the failure of 2 µ M GSH to enhance CLL cell survival in the absence of stromal cells (Fig 31A). Interestingly, low concentrations of GSH (2-10 µ M) in the medium did not promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells, while higher concentrations (100-2000 µ M) of exogenous GSH substantially enhanced the cellular GSH contents in CLL cells (Fig 31B). This was consistent with the observation that high concentration of exogenous GSH in the medium could promote CLL survival (Fig 18).

The above observations suggest that direct release of GSH into the medium by HS5 cells was unlikely the major mechanism by which the stromal cells enhanced GSH in CLL cells. I then tested if the stromal cells could indirectly promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells. GSH is synthesized by two sequential reactions catalyzed by γ -glutamylcysteine liganse (GCL) and glutathione synthetase (GS). The rate-limiting enzyme GCL is a heterodimer consisting of GCLC (catalytic) and GCLM (modulating) subunits, with the catalytic subunit GCLC being the rate-limiting component. Western blot analysis showed that the expression of GCLC was readily detectable in CLL cells, and that the presence of bone marrow stromal cells did not increase the expression of GCLC in 16 different CLL patient samples (**Fig 32**), suggesting that this rate-limiting enzyme was unlikely to be involved in stromal promotion of GSH synthesis in CLL cells.

Figure 25. Cytokine array of conditioned medium from CLL cells, HS5 stromal cells, and CLL cells co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells. Secreted cytokines were detected using Human Cytokine Array Panel A from R&D systems (Minneapolis, MN). CLL cells and HS5 stromal cells were cultured alone or co-cultured for 3 days. Cell culture supernatants were collected and particulates were removed by centrifugation and assayed immediately according to the procedures recommended by the manufacture. Medium alone was examined as control.

A: Medium alone, RPMI 1640, 10% FBS.

B: Conditioned medium from CLL cell cultures on day3, cell density was 1X10⁶ cells/ml.

C: Conditioned medium from HS5 cell cultures on day3, cell density was 1.8X10⁵ cells/ml.

D: Conditioned medium from CLL and HS5 cell co-culture on day3.



Figure 26. The low-molecular-weight fraction of stromalconditioned medium promotes CLL cells survival. HS5 stromal cells were cultured until 80% confluence and switched to serum-free medium for 3 days. The conditioned medium was harvested, cleared by centrifugation, and then loaded to the reservoir chamber of the Amicon Ultra-15 centrifugal filter unit with molecular weight cut-off of 3-kDa (Millipore corporation, Billerica, MA). The tube was centrifuged at 4000x g at 4°C for 15min. The concentrated liquid remaining in the upper reservoir (high-molecular-weight fraction) was collected and reconstituted with serum-free medium to same volume before centrifugation. The components that passed the filter were collected as low-molecular-weight fraction. Both fractions were used to culture CLL cells immediately to test their effect on the viability CLL cells exposed to oxaliplatin (20 μ M, 48 h). Cell viability was measured by flow cytomotry with annexin-V/PI staining.



Figure 27. The low-molecular-weight fraction of stromalconditioned medium enhances GSH synthesis in CLL cells. Serum-free HS5 cell conditioned medium was prepared sorted intro high-molecular-weight fraction and low-molecular-weight fraction by the same method described in Figure 23. Both fractions were used to culture CLL cells immediately. GSH levels in CLL cells cultured in different fractions of stromalconditioned medium were examined on day 3. Each bar shows mean \pm SEM of 3 experiments using 3 different CLL samples.


Figure 28. Determination of thiol by end-point method. Comparison of thiol levels in CLL cells or in the medium cultured with or without HS5 stromal cells for 72 h. The endpoint method was used to measure thiol levels as described in Methods. Bar graphs of mean \pm SEM from 3 experiments with 3 different CLL samples are shown (**, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001).



Figure 29. Determination of thiol by Kinetic method. (A) Kinetic measurement of GSH contents in CLL cells (upper panel) and in culture medium (lower panel) under the same culture conditions as in Fig 24. The slops reflect the kinetic reactions driven by GSH. (B) Quantitative comparison of GSH levels in CLL cells and in medium cultured with or without HS5 cells for 72 h. GSH concentration was determined by kinetic method. Each bar shows the mean \pm SEM of 3 experiments using different CLL samples (**, p < 0.01; O, undetectable).



Figure 30. GSH contents in the conditioned medium of bone marrow stromal cells. GSH levels in the stromal conditioned medium from HS5, Nktert, and KUSA-H1 stromal cells. The panel on the left shows the standard curve of this assay. The conditioned medium was obtained under high cell density culture conditions as described in the text, and the normalized GSH levels in the culture medium under normal cell density were calculated using the corresponding cell/medium ratio for each cell line.



Figure 31. The effect of exogenous GSH on CLL cell viability. (A) Exogenous GSH at a low concentration (2 μ M) did not promote CLL cell viability in culture without stromal cells. CLL cells were incubated with 2 μ M GSH. Cell viability was assessed by annexin-V/PI staining. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative). (B) Effect of various concentrations of GSH in the culture madium on the cellular GSH contents in CLL cells.

medium on the cellular GSH contents in CLL cells. CLL cells were incubated with 2 μ M, 10 μ M, 50 μ M, 100 μ M, 500 μ M, 1mM, 2mM GSH. Cellular GSH levels in CLL cells were measured on day 3. (n=3 patient sample)



B

A



Figure 32. Comparison of GCLC expression in CLL cells with or without bone marrow stromal cells. CLL cells isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patients were cultured alone or co-cultured with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 3 days. CLL cells were removed from the stromal cells layer by gently shaking the flask and collecting CLL cells in the supernatant. Expression of GCLC in CLL cells from 16 patient samples in single culture (S, CLL alone) or in co-culture (C) with HS5 stromal cells were detected by western blot. Cell lysates were prepared and equal amounts of protein were electrophoresed on SDS-PAGE gels using standard conditions. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, which were probed with the following antibodies: GCLC; actin. Protein bands were visualized by chemiluminescent detection.



6. Generation of cysteine in the microenvironment by bone marrow stromal cells is critical to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promote their survival.

Among the three precursor amino acids (glutamate, cysteine, glycine) for GSH synthesis, the thiol-containing cysteine is chemically unstable and exists at a lower concentration than glutamate and glycine ¹¹⁶, and thus is a rate-limiting substrate for GSH synthesis. Because the HS5 stromal medium contained no detectable GSH (**Fig 29A-B**), I speculated that the LMW component in the stromal medium that enhanced GSH synthesis in CLL cells might be cysteine. To test this possibility, I first measured the LMW thiols in the acid-soluble extracts (to eliminate protein) of the culture medium from CLL or stromal cells (HS5, StromaNKtert, KUSA-H1), and showed that the medium contained only a trace amount of thiol before incubation with cells, and that there was a time-dependent increase in acid-soluble thiol concentrations in the stromal cell culture media (**Fig 33**), suggesting that all three bone marrow stromal cell lines were able to release LMW thiols, which were likely cysteine.

In order to detect cysteine in cell culture medium, two quick detection methods without derivatization were used. Firstly I performed the matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization-time of flight mass spectrometer (MALDI-TOF MS) with the help of Dr. Hawke, the director of the proteomics facility in MD Anderson Cancer Center. Different matrices, such as dihydroxy- benzoic acid (DHB) and α -cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid (α -CHC) were tested after mixed with stromal cell conditioned medium with various ratios (1/10, 1/100, and 1/1000). It was found that the ratio of 1 to 100 was good for the crystallization of samples. However, the background noise of matrix in the low m/z area was too strong and covered the peak of cysteine. MALDI-TOF

mass spectrametry is good for analyzing protein which has high molecular weight that can avoid the background signal of matrix, but it is not a good method to detect small molecules like amino acid. Then I used electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry (ESI-MS/MS) to examine cysteine in culture medium by direct sample injection. Preliminary test by using pure cysteine showed that the transition pair of cysteine is 122/105, 76. By monitoring this transition pair, I found that the detection limit of pure cysteine prepared in water is 4 μ M at the elution time of 3.5min (**Fig 34A**). However, when stromal cell conditioned medium was injected, no absorbance was detected around 3.5min (**Fig 34B**). Interestingly, cysteine signal was undetectable either when pure cysteine was prepared in regular culture medium. Since cell culture medium contains high concentration of salt, it is very likely that the salt in medium influences the ionization process and detection.

I then collected the stromal cell culture medium for metabolic profile analysis by NMR (Chenomx Inc. Edmonton, Canada), and showed that cystine was decreased in the stromal culture medium, indicating its utilization by the bone marrow stromal cells (**Fig 35A**). No cysteine signal was detectable by NMR analysis under this assay conditions (minimum detection limit was 2 μ M) due to the instability of this compound in the medium during shipment, storage, and the required de-protein processing before NMR analysis (**Fig 35B**).

Luckily, MD Anderson bought a new LC-MS/MS system with a bigger C18 column with enhanced retention capacity. Based on the previous experience, the working model was proven finally. Stromal cell-conditioned medium was collected, cleared by centrifugation, and diluted 10:1 in buffer prior injection. By comparing the full scan of MSMS of 122 ion (cysteine ion), the fingerprint of the daughter ions of the stromal cellconditioned medium was exact the same with that of the authentic cysteine (**Fig 36A**), indicating that cysteine was detected in stromal cell-conditioned medium. This ionization pattern was not observed in control medium. The equation from the standard curve from 0.1μ M to 10μ M was used to calculate the concentrations of cysteine in the samples (**Fig 36B**). These samples were analyzed in triplicate. The result showed that cysteine concentration in control medium was low (0.25 μ M), however, cysteine appeared in stromal cell-conditioned medium at a concentrations of 10-40 μ M (**Fig. 36C**), which indicating that the protein-free thiol secreted by stromal cells was cysteine.

To further investigate the role of stromal-secreted cysteine in CLL survival and GSH synthesis, I tested the effect of exogenous cysteine in primary CLL cell culture without bone marrow stromal cells. Due to its instability, cysteine was added to the culture medium every 24 h for 3 days. Exogenous cysteine (50 μ M) substantially increased the GSH content in CLL cells to a level comparable to that observed in CLL cells co-cultured with stromal cells (HS5), and 200 μ M cysteine led to a significantly higher GSH (**Fig 37**). The exogenous cysteine promoted resistance to apoptosis induced by F-ara-A and oxaliplatin (**Fig 38**). Since the human plasma contains 10-20 μ M cysteine^{121, 122} which reflects the steady-state levels of cysteine constantly produced by the stromal cells and oxidized extracellularly, I tested the long-term effect of such physiological concentrations of cysteine on CLL viability. As shown in **Fig 39**, daily addition of 10 μ M of cysteine was able to enhance CLL viability (from 4% to 34%) without drug treatment but did not prevent drug-induced cell death. Higher concentrations (20-200 μ M) of cysteine

exhibited further protection of CLL cell viability and also promoted drug resistance in a concentration-dependent manner.

In contrast, the presence of 200 µM cystine in the regular RPMI medium failed to maintain GSH level in CLL cells without HS5 (Fig 37, CLL alone), suggesting that only cysteine could be utilized by CLL cells. Chemical conversion of cystine to cysteine by adding the strong reducing agent 2-mercaptoethanol (2-ME, 20 µM) to the culture medium (Fig 40A) effectively increased GSH content in CLL cells (a 10-fold increase) without stromal cells (Fig 40B), further confirming the important role of cysteine. In cell viability study, CLL cells lost their viability in regular culture medium without 2-ME, and addition of 20 µM 2-ME conferred a striking protective effect that kept the majority of CLL cells viable for 3 weeks (Fig 41A). The importance of such chemical conversion was further demonstrated in a separate experiment, where 2-ME failed to protect CLL cells in the cystine-free medium (Fig 41B), indicating that cystine was required to be reduced to cysteine by 2-ME to provide the protective effect. The protective effect of 2-ME on B cell survival has been known for a long time, but the mechanism is still unclear. In this study, I found that the chemical conversion from cystine to cysteine by 2-ME is critical for 2-ME to protect B cells. Consistently, exogenous 2-ME provided significant protection against drug-induced apoptosis in CLL cells exposed to F-ara-A or oxaliplatin in regular culture medium containing 200 µM cystine (Fig 42).

Figure 33. Release of acid-soluble thiols into extracellular environment by 3 lines of bone marrow stromal cells (HS5, StromaNKtert, and KUSA-H1). The stromal cultures were replenished with fresh medium, and at the indicated time points aliquots of medium were removed, clarified by centrifugation, and extracted with sulfosalicylic acid to remove protein and neutralized with NaOH. Thiol contents were measured by reaction with freshly prepared DTNB by measuring absorbance at 412nm. Each sample was assayed in triplicate. The acidsoluble thiol concentration was calculated using cysteine as a reference standard. Medium alone without cells was incubated in parallel at the same time as a control. Each data point was the mean ±SEM of 3 separate experiments.



Figure 34. Electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry (ESI-MS/MS) analysis of standard cysteine and cysteine in HS5 stromal cell conditioned medium. Pure cysteine prepared in water (A) and stromal cell conditioned medium (B) were injected to mass spectrometry. Mass spectrometry was carried out in positive ion mode on a linear ion trap mass spectrometer, using a nanoelectrospray source for direct infusion of samples by static nanospray with isolation width as m/z 1.0, and acquisition time as 0-8 min. Electrospray voltage was 1 kV. Static nanoelectrospray needles were from Proxeon Biosciences.







Figure 35. NMR analysis of cystine and cysteine in HS5 stromal conditioned medium and control medium. The HS5 stromal conditioned medium (HS5-CM) and control medium (without cell culture) were collected and sent to Chenomx Inc (Edmonton, Canada) for NMR analysis. The media were deproteinated before analysis by 1H NMR spectroscopy. (A) Cystine signature profile and spectra line of the control medium (upper panel) and HS5-CM (lower panel). (B) Standard cysteine signature profile (green) and the spectra line of the control medium (black) and HS5-CM (blue). Segments of the spectra containing the clusters of cystine or cysteine are shown. There were no detectable spectra patterns of the control medium or stromal conditioned medium that match with the standard cysteine spectra profile, indicating a loss of cysteine to the level below the detection limit (2 mM) in the samples due to the instability of the compound.



B



Figure 36. Analysis of Cysteine by LC-MS/MS on the Triple-Quadrupole Mass Spectrometer. (A) Full scan of MSMS of 122 ion of authentic cysteine and stromal cell-conditioned medium. Conditioned medium was diluted 10:1 in buffer prior injection. The singly-charged, protonated Cysteine ion (MH^+) was selected for fragmentation in an injection of the standard solution at 1 μ M concentration, and also for the sample injection. (B) Standard curve of cysteine. The equation from the standard curve from 0.1 μ M to 10 μ M was used to calculate the concentrations of cysteine in the samples. (C) Cysteine concentration in control medium and stromal cell-conditioned medium. These samples were analyzed in triplicate.

A





С

	Control	HS5-CM	NKtert-CM
Cysteine (µM)	0.25	8.8	42.6
%sd	3.12	3.53	1.65

B

Figure 37. Extracellular cysteine enhanced CLL cellular GSH contents. CLL cells were isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patient and daily supplemented with 50-200 μ M cysteine. CLL cells cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells were used as controls for comparison. GSH assay was performed on day 3. Each bar represents mean ±SEM of 4 separate experiments (**, p<0.01; ***, p<0.001).





Figure 38. Extracellular cysteine conferred drug resistance

to CLL cells. Cells were isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patient and cultured alone, with cysteine (50-200 μ M, added daily), or with HS5 stromal cells for 24 h, then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A or 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 h, and analyzed for cell viability by flow cytometry after staining with annexin V and PI. The total incubation time was 3 days. Each bar represents mean \pm SEM of 3 separate experiments (*, p<0.05).



Figure 39. Effect of various concentrations of cysteine on CLL cell survival and drug sensitivity cultured without stromal cells. Fresh isolated CLL cells were incubated with 10, 20, 50, 100 μ M cysteine. Cysteine was added daily continuously for 7 days and treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A or 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 2 days. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V and PI on day 9. The representative dot plot was shown. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin-V/PI double negative).



Figure 40. Conversion of extracellular cystine to cysteine by 2-mercaptolethanol (2-ME) enhances GSH synthesis in CLL cells. (A) Chemical reduction of cystine to cysteine by 2-ME. (B) CLL cells were isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patient and cultured alone or with the supplementation of 20 μ M 2-ME. Cellular GSH level was detected on day 3. (***, p<0.001, n= 3 different CLL samples).



B

A



Figure 41. 2-mercaptolethanol (2-ME) protects CLL cells for survival *in vitro* in the presence of cystine. (A) Conversion of cystine to cysteine in the culture medium by 2-ME (20 μ M) promoted CLL cell long-term survival in culture with regular RPMI medium (containing 200 μ M cystine). Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V and PI. CLL cells were imaged in medium using a phase-contrast microscope with a 10X objective lens. Images were captured with a Nikon digital camera with the use of Camera Control Pro software (Nikon); when necessary, Adobe Photoshop 9.0 (Adobe Systems) was used for image processing. Flow cytometry and photographs were performed on day 20. (B) 2-ME failed to protect CLL cells in cystine-free medium. A





B

2-ME, no cystine 2-ME +200 μ M cystine ALTER A STORY 103 6 6 9 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10¹ 10⁰ 10⁰ 10¹ 10² 10³ FL1-H:: annexin-V 10^{0 ⊥} 10⁰ 10¹ 10² 10³ FL1-H:: annexin-V 10<u>0 µ</u>m 10<u>0 µ</u>m

Figure 42. Conversion of cystine to cysteine by 2mercaptolethanol in culture medium confers drug resistance to CLL cells. CLL cells were isolated from peripheral blood of CLL patient and cultured alone, with 2mercaptolethanl (2-ME, 20 μ M), or with HS5 stromal cells for 24 h, and then treated with F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for another 48 h. cell viability was analyzed by flow cytometry after double staining with annexin-V/PI. Each bar represents mean \pm SEM of 3 separate experiments using 3 different CLL patient samples (*, p<0.05; **, p<0.01).


7. Biochemical pathway between bone marrow stromal cells and CLL cells.

I then investigated why CLL cells were highly dependent on cysteine in the medium to maintain GSH synthesis and cell survival. It is known that most cells are incapable of synthesizing cysteine and they obtain the GSH precursor by the uptake of extracellular cysteine and cystine through specific transporters ⁷⁹⁻⁸¹. Because cysteine is unstable, the stable cystine is the dominant precursor in the culture medium and in plasma, and is transported into the cells by a transporter known as Xc-. Within the cells, cystine is reduced to cysteine for GSH synthesis. The facts that extracellular cystine did not enhance GSH level in CLL cells and failed to protect them in the absence of stromal cells or 2-ME led us to postulate that CLL cells might not be able to take up cystine. I first tested the ability of CLL cells to utilize extracellular cystine in comparison with bone marrow stromal cells. Western blot analysis showed that the expression of xCT, the active subunit of cystine transporter Xc-⁸⁴, was highly expressed in the HS5 stromal cells but was dramatically diminished in CLL cells (Fig 43). I also analyzed the xCT mRNA expression levels in CLL cells and normal lymphocytes using the National Center for Biotechnology Information gene expression omnibus database (ID: GDS1454) that contained microarray data from 100 CLL patient samples and 11 healthy control samples ¹²¹, and found that CLL cells expressed a significantly lower xCT than normal lymphocytes in this data set (p<0.001).

Functional analyses were performed to further compare the ability of CLL cells and bone marrow stromal cells to take up extracellular cystine, using radioactive [14 C]-cystine as the substrate for quantitative measurement. As shown in **Fig 44**, CLL cells exhibited little uptake of [14 C]-cystine, whereas HS5 were highly effective in taking up [14 C]-

cystine, consistent with their high expression of Xc- transporter (Fig 43). Importantly, conversion $[^{14}C]$ -cystine to $[^{14}C]$ -cysteine by 2-mercaptolethanol significantly increased the uptake of the radioactive substrate (15-fold increase) by CLL cells in culture (Fig 45). Because HS5 cells expressed a high level of cystine transporter and exhibited efficient uptake of $[^{14}C]$ -cystine whereas CLL cells could only import $[^{14}C]$ -cysteine, I tested if the stromal cells could promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells by converting cystine to cysteine for CLL cells. CLL cells cultured alone or co-cultured with HS5 cells were incubated with the same amount of $[^{14}C]$ -cystine, and the radioactive uptake in the CLL cells was determined after the leukemia cells in suspension were separated from HS5 stromal cells. As shown in **Fig 46**, there was a highly significant increase in the uptake the radioactive material by CLL cells in the presence of HS5, despite a consumption and retention of ¹⁴C]-cystine by the stromal cells. Western blot analysis showed that co-culture with HS5 did not alter the expression of xCT transporter in CLL cells (Fig 47), excluding the possibility that the increased uptake of the radioactive material in CLL cells might be due to elevated expression of the transporter. To further confirm the important role of extracellular cystine in maintaining cell viability in the co-culture system, I incubated CLL cells with HS5 cells in a cystine-free medium, and showed that the absence of cystine in culture medium abolished the ability of HS5 cells to promote GSH synthesis in CLL cells (Fig 48), and abrogated the protective effect of HS5 cells on CLL survival in the presence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin (Fig 49). Together these data indicate that CLL cells have low ability to take up cystine due to low expression of Xc- transporter, and that bone marrow stromal cells promoted GSH synthesis in CLL cells by taking up cystine and converting it to transportable cysteine for CLL cells.

However, when HS5 cells were cultured without cystine for 3 days, they lost viability and became detached from the culture dish (**Fig 50**), suggesting that cystine is an essential thiol source to maintain stromal cell survival. Similarly, when other two stromal cell lines (StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1) were cultured without cystine, they also lost they viability in 3 days (**Fig 51**). Addition of 5 μ M cystine was able to support the survival of the stromal cells and moderately promote CLL cell viability in co-culture. Higher concentrations of cystine (50-200 μ M) significantly promoted the viability of both stromal and CLL cells, even in the presence of 20 μ M of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin (**Fig 51**). Although the lost of stromal cell viability in the absence of cystine seemed to complicate the data interpretation, the ability of exogenous cysteine to protect CLL cells without stromal cells (**Fig 39**) strongly suggest that the protective effect was mediated by cysteine. Obviously, the viable stromal cells were needed to convert cystine to cysteine when the culture medium only contained cystine.

Figure 43. Expression of the cystine transporter xCT in HS5 stromal cells and primary CLL cells. Cell lysates of HS5 stromal cells and CLL cells (n=10) were prepared and equal amounts of protein were electrophoresed on SDS-PAGE gels using standard conditions. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, which were probed with the following antibodies: xCT and actin. Protein bands were visualized by chemiluminescent detection.



Figure 44. Comparison of [14C] cystine uptake by HS5 stromal cells and CLL cells. Isolated CLL cells and HS5 stromal cells were incubated in fresh cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with dialyzed 10% FBS, respectivley. [14C]cystine (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA) was at (0.2 μ Ci/ml) and incubated for 4 hours. The cells were washed twice with cold PBS. Cell pellets were resuspended in 200 μ L PBS, lysed with 3 mL scintillation fluid, and radioactivity was measured by a Beckman liquid scintillation counter. Bar graph of mean ±SEM of 3 separate experiments using CLL cells from 3 different patients is shown (***, p<0.001).



Radioactive Cystine

Figure 45. Comparison of uptake of cystine and cysteine by CLL cells. CLL were incubated in fresh cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with dialyzed 10% FBS. [14C]-cystine and [14C]-cysteine were at (0.2 μ Ci/ml) and incubated for 4 hours. The cells were washed twice with cold PBS. Cell pellets were resuspended in 200 μ L PBS, lysed with 3 mL scintillation fluid, and radioactivity was measured by a Beckman liquid scintillation counter. [14C]-Cysteine was generated by reduction of [14C]-cystine using 5 mM 2mercaptoethanol (37°C, 15 min). Bar graph of mean ±SEM of 3 separate experiments using CLL cells from 3 different patients is shown (***, p<0.001).



Figure 46. Increased radioactive uptake of CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cells. CLL cultured alone or with HS5 stromal cells were incubated in fresh cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with dialyzed 10% FBS. [14C]-cystine (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA) was at (0.2 μ Ci/ml) and incubated for 6 h. The cells were washed twice with cold PBS. Cell pellets were resuspended in 200 μ L PBS, lysed with 3 mL scintillation fluid, and radioactivity was measured by a Beckman liquid scintillation counter. Bar graph of mean ±SEM of 3 separate experiments using CLL cells from 3 different patients is shown (***, p<0.001).



Figure 47. No change in expression of xCT in CLL cells cocultured with HS5 stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured alone or with HS5 stromal cells for 3 days. Cell lysates of CLL cells (n=13) were prepared and equal amounts of protein were electrophoresed on SDS-PAGE gels using standard conditions. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, which were probed with the following antibodies: xCT (Novus Biologicals, Littleton, CO); actin (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO). Protein bands were visualized by chemiluminescent detection. The upper panel shows the representative western blot results, and the lower panel shows the quantitation of xCT band density of 13 CLL samples, using β -actin expression in the same sample as the internal control (mean \pm SD, p=0.951; S, single culture of CLL cells alone; C, co-cultured with stromal cells).





Figure 48. Extracellular cystine is required for stromal cells to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells. HS5 stromal cells was plated allowed to adhere for overnight and then the culture medium was removed, followed by a rinse with warm PBS. CLL cells were resuspended in cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% dialyzed FBS and added to the culture dish containing pre-washed HS5 stromal cells. 200 μ M cystine was added to the single culture and cocultures as indicated. Cellular GSH level of CLL cells was measured on day 3. (n=3 patient samples; *, p<0.05; **, p<0.01).



Figure 49. Stromal cells fail to protect CLL cells from drug-induced apoptosis in the absence of cystine. HS5 stromal cells was plated allowed to adhere for overnight and then the culture medium was removed, followed by a rinse with warm PBS. CLL cells were resuspended in cystine-free RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% dialyzed FBS and added to the culture dish containing pre-washed HS5 stromal cells. 200 μ M cystine was added to the single culture and cocultures as indicated. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 1 day and then incubated with 20 μ M Fara-A or 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 2 days. Cell viability was assessed by flow cytometry after annexin-V/PI staining (n=3 patient samples; *, p<0.05).



Figure 50. Cell morphology and GSH contents of HS5 stromal cells in the presence and absence cystine. Most of HS5 cells lost viability and detached from the culture dish on day 3, and cellular GSH could not be determined due to loss of cells (indicated by *). HS5 stromal cells was plated allowed to adhere for overnight and then the culture medium was removed, followed by a rinse with warm PBS and incubated in medium with or with 200 μ M cystine. HS5 cells were imaged in medium using a phase-contrast microscope with a 10X objective lens. Images were captured with a Nikon digital camera with the use of Camera Control Pro software (Nikon); when necessary, Adobe Photoshop 9.0 (Adobe Systems) was used for image processing. GSH assay and photographs were performed on day 4.





Figure 51. Cystine-dependent protection of CLL cells by bone marrow stromal cells. The indicated concentrations of cystine were incubated with CLL cells alone or in co-culture with stromal cells (Nktert or KUSA-H1) for 24 h. The cells were then treated with F-ara-A (20 mM) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for additional 48 h, and CLL cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis. The morphology of the stromal cells cultured with the indicated concentrations of cystine is also shown. Without stromal cells, the percent of viable CLL cells on day 3 was 50% without drug treatment, 22% with 20 μ M F-ara-A treatment, and 13% with 20 μ M oxaliplatin incubation.





8. Targeting the biochemical pathway to circumvent drug resistance.

Since enhancement of GSH synthesis in CLL cells seemed to be a key biochemical mechanism by which bone marrow stromal cells promoted leukemia cell survival and drug resistance, I reasoned that abrogation of this protective mechanism would sensitize the leukemia cells to drug treatment in the stromal environment. One way to abolish this stromal protection mechanism would be to inhibit the cystine transporter Xc- to reduce their uptake of cystine so that its conversion to cysteine would be decreased. To avoid the non-specific impact of chemical inhibitors on cell viability, I used two different inhibitors of Xc- ((S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine ⁸⁴ and sulfasalazine ¹²²) with a careful dose-titration to determine the concentrations that did not cause significant cytotoxicity, and then tested if such non-toxic concentrations of Xc- inhibitors could abrogate the stromal protective effect on CLL cells. As shown in Fig 52, HS5 cells reduced the sensitivity of CLL cells to F-ara-A or oxaliplatin, and addition of a subtoxic concentration of (S)-4carboxyphenylglycine (500 µM) led to a substantial increase in F-ara-A or oxaliplatininduced cytotoxicity, comparable to the cytotoxicity observed in CLL cells without stromal protection. Similar effect was consistently observed in a separate experiment using a different CLL patient sample co-cultured with another bone marrow cell line KUSA-H1. Fig 53 shows that S-4-carboxyphenylglycine abolished the protective effect of KUSA-H1 stromal cells in a concentration-dependent manner, which is consistent with the result shown in **Fig 52**, where HS5 stromal cells were tested in a similar fashion using a different CLL patient sample. The ability of another cystine transporter inhibitor sulfasalazine (300 μ M) to enhance drug-induced cytotoxicity was also observed in CLL cells co-cultured with stromal cells (Fig 54). I have also attempted to knockdown xCT expression in the stromal cells by siRNA as an additional method to evaluate the role of Xc-. I tested 3 sets of xCT siRNA (from Invitrogen), but none of the siRNA was able to abolish xCT expression in the bone marrow stromal cells (**Fig 55**). I did not pursue this method further due to such technical difficulty. However, the important role of stromal Xc- in cystine uptake for conversion to cysteine to protect CLL cells is strongly supported by 3 lines of evidence: (1) two different Xc- inhibitors consistently abolished the stromal protection of CLL cells, (2) removal of cystine from the culture medium abrogated the ability of stromal cells to protect CLL cells, and (3) this protective effect could be rescued by adding exogenous cysteine (**Figs 39**).

Interestingly, suppression of the cysteine transporter ASC using a high concentration of serine (5 mM) as a competitive inhibitor induced only a moderate decrease of GSH in CLL cells (from 0.7 nmol/10⁷ cells to 0.42 nmol/10⁷ cells) during a 3-day co-culture with stromal cells (**Fig 56A**) and did not significantly affect their sensitivity to drug treatment (**Fig 56B**). These data suggest that in addition to ASC, CLL cells might also have other cysteine transporters such as Na⁺-independent transporters (system-L), which could not be inhibited by serine ^{82, 123} (**Table 2**). The combination of cysteine competitors of ASC (serine, 5mM) and transporter A (a-methylamino-isobutyric acid (MeAIB)) still failed to circumvent drug resistance of CLL cells with stromal cells (**Fig 57**), indicating that there may be several cysteine transporters on CLL cells that responsible for cysteine uptake. This also explains why CLL cells have strong ability to uptake cysteine. I also tested another strategy to abrogate the stromal-mediated GSH protection of CLL cells by disabling the GSH antioxidant system in the cells. β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC), a natural compound that can cause depletion of GSH and inhibition of glutathione peroxidase ⁵², was used for this purpose. As shown in **Figs 58-59**, 5 μ M PEITC, which by itself caused a depletion of GSH in CLL cells ⁵², induced about 50% loss of CLL cell viability, and substantially enhanced the cytotoxicity of F-ara-A (n = 30 samples) and of oxaliplatin (n=10) in CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cells. I also examined the combinative effect of PEITC and F-ara-A or oxaliplatin on CLL cells in the presence of two other bone marrow stromal cell lines (StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1), and showed PEITC at 5 µM was also able to enhance the cytotoxic effect of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin (Fig 60). However, this concentration of PEITC was not as effective as that observed in the experiments with HS5, probably due to greater ability of StromaNKtert and KUSA-H1 to release cysteine into the medium compared to HS5 (Fig 33). When the concentration of PEITC was increased to 10 µM, this compound was highly effective in killing CLL cells, causing a loss of 72% and 54% cell viability in the presence of StromaNktert or KUSA-H1 cells, respectively (Fig 61). Combination of 10 µM PEITC and 20 µM oxaliplatin exhibited striking synergistic effect against CLL cells in the presence of StromaNKtert or KUSA-H1 stromal cells, leading to massive killing of CLL cells by more than 80% (Fig 61).

The loss of p53 in CLL cells due to deletion of chromosome 17p is known to confer significant resistance to standard chemotherapeutic agents ^{124, 125}. Indeed, primary CLL cells isolated from a patient with 17p deletion were highly resistance to F-ara-A and oxaliplatin regardless of bone marrow stromal cells (**Fig 62**). However, 10 μ M PEITC was able to kill approximately 50% of the p53- CLL cells in the presence of KUSA-H1 stromal cells, and its combination with oxaliplatin was highly effective, resulting in more than additive cell killing with more than 80% loss of CLL cell viability (**Fig 62**). These

data together suggest that abrogation of the GSH antioxidant system is a potentially effective strategy to abolish the stromal protection of CLL cells *in vivo*.

Figure 52. Sensitization of CLL cells to F-ara-A and oxaliplatin in the presence of stromal cells by inhibition of cystine transport. CLL and HS5 cells in co-culture were first incubated with (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine (S-4-CPG, 500 μ M) for 24 h to inhibit cystine transport, and then exposed to F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was analyzed by annexin-V/PI assay. Representative dot plots are shown with % viable cells (annexin V and PI double negative) indicated.



- 154 -

Figure 53. Abrogation of the stromal protective effect on CLL cells by the Xc- inhibitor (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine (S-4-CPG). CLL cells and stromal cells (KUSA-H1) in co-culture were first incubated with S-4-CPG (200, 500, and 1000 μ M) for 24 h to inhibit cystine transport, and then exposed to F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was analyzed by annexin-V/PI assay. The number in each panel indicates % of viable cells (annexin V and PI double negative).



Figure 54. Sensitization of CLL cells to F-ara-A and oxaliplatin by inhibition of cystine transport in the presence of stromal cells. CLL and stromal (KUSA-H1) cells in co-culture were first incubated with sulfasalazine (SAS, 300 μ M) for 24 h to inhibit cystine transport, and then exposed to F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was analyzed by flow cytometry after double staining with annexin-V and PI. Representative dot plots are shown with % viable cells (annexin V and PI double negative) indicated.



Annexin V

Figure 55. Unsuccessful knockdown of xCT expression by siRNA in bone marrow stromal cells. HS5 stromal cells were transfected with nonspecific, xCT RNA interference (RNAi; final concentrations, 20, 40, 100 nM) using Lipofectamine TM 2000 transfection according to the manufacturer's instructions. The cells were then incubated in 24 well plates for 72 h prior to Western blot for xCT expression. RNAi with the same GC content as siRNA pools was used as a negative control.



Figure 56. The effect of serine on GSH level and drug resistance of CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cells.

(A) Comparison of cellular GSH level of CLL cells cultured alone and co-cultured with HS5 stromal cells in the presence or absence of exogenous serine. Serine was added at the beginning of co-culture. GSH assay was preformed on day 3. (B) Serine has no effect on drug resistance of CLL cells co-cultured with HS5 stromal cell. CLL and HS5 stromal cells in co-culture were first incubated with 5mM serine, and then exposed to F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was analyzed by flow cytometry after double staining with annexin-V and PI. Representative dot plots are shown with % viable cells (annexin V and PI double negative) indicated.



B

A


Table 2. Amino acid transport systems of mammalian cells.

Transmembrane amino acid transport is catalysed by a number of discrete systems. C: cysteine (Adapted from: *Hyde R, Taylor PM, Hundal HS. The Biochemical journal 2003; 373: 1-18*).

(ai) Neutral-amino-acid transporters: sodium-dependent				
System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates (one-letter code)	Notes
A	SAT1 SAT2 SAT3	SLC38A1 SLC38A2 SLC38A4	G, A, S <mark>, C,</mark> Q, N, H, M, T, Me-AIB, P, Y, V G, P, A, S <mark>, C,</mark> Q, N, H, M, Me-AIB G, P, A, S <mark>, C,</mark> N, M, H, K, R	Short-chained-neutral-amino-acid transport. Sensitive to low pH. Ubiquitous expression. SAT3 may also function as a Na+-independent cationic amino acid transporter.
ASC	ASCT1 ASCT2	SLC1A4 SLC1A5	A, SC A, SC, T, Q	High-affinity short-chain-amino-acid exchanger. Ubiquitous expression.
Bo	ASCT2	SLC1A5	A, S <mark>C,</mark> T, Q, F, W, Y	Broad substrate specificity. Expressed on apical surface of many epithelia. May include novel isoforms of ASCT2 (e.g. a novel gene recently characterized by Pollard et al. [216]).
BETA	GAT1 GAT2 GAT3 BGT1 TAUT	SLC6A1 SLC6A13 SLC6A11 SLC6A12 SLC6A6	GABA GABA, betaine, Ρ, β-Α GABA, betaine, taurine GABA, betaine Taurine	Widely expressed CIdependent GABA, betaine and taurine transporters.
Gly	GLYT1 GLYT2	SLC6A9 SLC6A5	G, sarcosine G, sarcosine	Na+ - and CI= -dependent high-affinity glycine transport. Expressed in brain and some non-neural tissues.
IMINO	-	-	Р	Na+-dependent eptihelial proline transporter, inhibited by Me-AIB.
Ν	SN1 SN2	SLC38A3 SLC38A5	0, N, H 0, N, H, S, G	Li+-tolerant transport of GIn, Asn and His. H+ antiport. Li+-intolerant variants described
N ^m	-	-	Q, N, H	
Np	-	_	Q, N, H	
PHE	-	_	F, M	Brush-border transporter for Phe and Met
PROT	PROT	SLC6A7	Ρ	Proline transporter in central nervous system.

(aii) Neutral-amino-acid transporters: sodium-independent

System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates	Notes
asc*	Asc1 Asc2	SLC7A10	G, A, S <mark>.C.</mark> T G, A, S, T	Small neutral AA exchanger.
imino	Pat1/Lyaat1 Pat2/Lyaat2	SLC36A1 SLC36A2	P, G, A, β -A, GABA Me-AIB P, G, A, β -A, GABA Me-AIB	H+-coupled transport of small neutral amino acids. Inhibited by Me-AIB.
L•	LAT1 LAT2	SLC7A5 SLC7A8	H, M, L, I, V, F, Y, W, Q A, S C, T, N, Q, H, M, L, I, V, F, Y, W	Ubiquitously expressed exchanger for large hydrophobic amino acids.
T	TAT1	SLC16A10	F, Y, W	Aromatic-amino-acid transporter. H+/monocarboxylate transporter family – insensitive to pH, however.

(bi) Anionic-amino-acid transporters: sodium-independent

System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates	Notes
X- MG	EAAT1 EAAT2 EAAT3 EAAT4 EAAT5	SLC1A3 SLC1A2 SLC1A1 SLC1A6 SLC1A7	E, D E, D E, D C E, D E, D E, D	Widespread Glu and Asp transporter. K+ antiport. Substrate-dependent uncoupled anion flux. Lack of stereospecificity toward Asp.

(bii) Anionic-amino-acid transporters: sodium-independent

System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates	Notes
X-0+	xCT	SLC7A11	E, Ci	Electroneutral Glu/cystine exchanger.
-	XAT2	-	D, E	Non-functional upon 4F2hc/rbAT heavy-chain co-expression. Predicted to associate with a novel glycoprotein.

(ci) Cationic-amino-acid transporters: sodium-dependent

System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates	Notes
B ^{0,+}	ATB(0,+)	SLC6A14	K, R, A, S <mark>C,</mark> T, N, Q, H, M, I, L, V, F, Y, W	Blastocysts and possibly brush-border membrane. Broad specificity for neutral and cationic amino acids. Accepts BCH.
y+L*	y + LAT1 y + LAT2	SLC7A7 SLC7A6	K, R, Q, H, M, L K, R, Q, H, M, L, A <mark>C</mark>	Na+-dependent cationic/neutral-amino-acid exchanger. Electroneutral.

(cii) Cationic-amino-acid transporters: sodium-independent

System	Protein	Gene	Amino acid substrates	Notes
₽º,+**	b(o,+)AT	SLC7A9	K, R, A, S <mark>C,</mark> T, N, Q, H, M, I, L, V, F, Y, W, Ci	Broad-specificity cationic- and neutral-amino-acid exchanger.
y+	Cat-1 Cat-2 Cat-3 Cat-4	SLC7A1 SLC7A2 SLC7A3 SLC7A4	R, K, H R, K, H R, K Unknown	Cationic-amino-acid (and Na+-dependent neutral-amino-acid) transport. Variable degree of <i>trans-</i> stimulation.

Figure 57. The combination of inhibitors of ASC and transporter A fails to circumvent drug resistance of CLL cells in the presence of HS5 stromal cell. CLL and HS5 stromal cells in co-culture were first incubated with 5mM serine and 5mM a-methylamino-isobutyric acid (MeAIB), and then exposed to F-ara-A (20μ M) or oxaliplatin (20μ M) for 48 h. Cell viability was analyzed by flow cytometry after double staining with annexin-V and PI. Representative dot plots are shown with % viable cells (annexin V and PI double negative) indicated.



Figure 58. Enhancement of cytotoxicity by the GSHdepleting agent PEITC in CLL cells co-cultured with stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M Fara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 5 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The representative dot plot is shown. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin V/PI double negative).





Annexin V

Figure 59. Effect of PEITC (5 μ M) on CLL cell viability cultured alone or with HS5 cells in the presence or absence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of HS5 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 5 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The bar graph shows the mean ±SEM of separate experiments using multiple CLL patient samples.



Figure 60. Effect of PEITC (5 μ M) on CLL cell viability cultured alone or with StromaNktert (A) or KUSA-H1 (B) stromal cells in the presence or absence of F-ara-A or oxaliplatin. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of StromaNKtert or KUSA-H1 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 5 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The bar graph shows the mean ±SEM of separate experiments using 6 different CLL samples.



B

A



Figure 61. Synergistic effect of PETIC (10 μ M) and oxaliplatin (20 μ M) in killing CLL cells co-cultured with StromaNktert or KUSA-H1 stromal cells. CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of KUSA-H1 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 10 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The representative dot plot is shown. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin V/PI double negative).



Annexin V

Figure 62. PEITC (10 μ M) was effective in killing CLL cells with p53 deletion (17p-) and enhance the activity of F-ara-A (20 μ M) or oxaliplatin (20 μ M) in the presence of stromal cells (KUSA-H1). CLL cells were cultured alone or with a layer of KUSA-H1 stromal cells for 1 day, and then treated with 20 μ M F-ara-A, 20 μ M oxaliplatin for another 48 hours, 5 μ M PEITC for 5 hours, or their combination as indicated. Cell viability was measured by flow cytometry analysis after staining with annexin V/PI. The representative dot plot is shown. The number in each dot blot indicates % of viable cells (annexin V/PI double negative).



Annexin V

DISCUSSION

1. Stromal-mediated GSH upregulation in CLL cells maintains redox balance and promotes survival.

CLL is the most common adult leukemia characterized by abnormal accumulation of functionally defective B-lymphocytes in the blood, bone marrow, spleen, and other organs, and eventually leads to functional failure and patient death ^{1, 113, 126}. The accumulation of CLL cells *in vivo* is due in part to a prolonged CLL cell survival or reduced apoptosis ¹⁰⁸. Paradoxically, CLL cells are known to have high levels of oxidative stress ^{49, 52, 127} and often exhibit spontaneous apoptosis *in vitro* under regular culture conditions ¹²⁸. These observations suggest that the tissue environment may promote CLL cell survival *in vivo*. Certain soluble stromal factors and the direct cell-cell contact between CLL and stromal cells have been suggested to contribute to CLL cell survival and drug resistance ^{99, 129, 130}. However, at the biochemical level, how stromal cells communicate with CLL cells to promote their survival largely remains unknown.

Compared to normal lymphocytes, CLL cells exhibit increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and are under oxidative stress ⁴⁹⁻⁵¹. This has been further proven by the fact that CLL cells are quite sensitive to ROS-mediated anticancer agents ^{49, 52}. Moreover, B-CLL cells are more susceptible to H₂O₂ than normal lymphocytes ⁵³. All these indicate that CLL cells are highly dependent on anti-oxidant system to maintain redox balance. Glutathione (GSH), the chief non-protein intracellular sulfhydryl, is the major antioxidant that maintains a redox balance in the cellular compartments. Besides removing endogenous free radical, increased GSH levels largely affect the efficacy and interactions of a variety of antineoplastic interventions. While GSH is so important, CLL

cells seem not be able to maintain GSH by itself. An interesting report showed that, when CLL cells were cultured *in vitro*, there was a significantly rapid decrease in cellular GSH concomitant with spontaneous apoptosis of CLL cells ⁹⁷. The rapid GSH depletion was not observed with the T cells from CLL patients or with either B or T cells from normal subjects indicating that this phenomenon is unique to CLL cells. In this study, I also found that CLL cells depleted cellular GSH quickly within 3 days. Interestingly, CLL maintained GSH level in the presence of a layer of bone marrow stromal cells (**Figs 8-9**). This is accompanied by decreased ROS level, enhanced cell survival, and resistance to exogenous ROS stress (**Figs 10-11**). All these data suggest that the *in vivo* microenvironment could enhance GSH level in CLL cells thus maintain redox balance of CLL cells and protect cells from spontaneous apoptosis.

GSH is the most abundant antioxidant involved in not only redox balance but also cell survival and drug resistance ^{71, 73}. Increasing GSH in CLL cells by either GSH or its precursor NAC protects CLL cells for a long term survival *in vitro* without stromal cells (**Figs 15-16**); while decreasing GSH in CLL cells co-cultured with stromal cells by PEITC circumvents microenvironment-induced drug resistance (**Fig 20**). All these suggest that stromal-upregulated GSH in CLL cells plays a key role in mediating stromal protection of CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis.

2. The low-molecular-weight fraction of the stromal medium is the survival factor.

The interaction of cancer cells with stromal cells is mediated by cell contact and soluble factors. In my study, I found that the HS5 stromal cells increased GSH in CLL cells and protected CLL cells for survival regardless of cell contact (**Fig 21**), suggesting that the stromal-secreted soluble factors mediate GSH upregulation in CLL cells.

However, this study does not exclude the protective role of cell contact in CLL cells. In other co-culture systems including bone marrow stromal cell lines StromaNKtert or KUSA-H1, I observed enhanced protective effect in the direct co-culture of stromal cells and CLL cells (**Fig 22**). It is likely that HS5 stromal cells lack certain adhesion molecules, or secrete soluble form of adhesion molecules that block cell adhesion mediated by cell surface form of that adhesion molecules. The greater protection enhanced by cell contact suggests that the direct contact between stromal and CLL cells also contribute to the overall protective effect of stromal cells. The important role of soluble factor is further confirmed using the conditioned medium from HS5 stromal cell culture (**Fig 24**).

Stromal cells secrete a variety of soluble factors. Firstly I examined the relative levels of the cytokines and chemokines secreted in the conditioned medium of stromal cells. It has been known that the cell interaction could induce tremendous change of secreted cytokines and chemokines ¹³¹. However, I did not observe any difference of secreting pattern in the medium of single HS5 cell cultures and CLL/HS5 cell co-cultures. By sorting stromal conditioned medium to high molecular weight fraction including cytokines, chemokines, etc. and low molecular weight fraction including amino acid, lipid, etc., interestingly, I found that it was the low molecular weight fraction that contributed to the maintenance of cellular GSH pool and protected CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis (**Figs 26-27**). Failure to detect GSH in the culture medium of stromal cells indicates that the low molecular weight mediator is not GSH, and direct release of GSH into the medium by HS5 stromal cells was unlikely the major mechanism by which the stromal cells enhanced GSH in CLL cells. Undetectable

GSH in medium also suggests that the difference of GSH level in CLL cells with and without stromal cells was not due to difference of GSH depletion but caused by the difference of GSH synthesis. GSH synthesis is a two-step enzymatic process involving the ligation of glutamate with cysteine to form γ -glutamylcysteine and the addition of glycine to the C-terminal of γ -glutamylcysteine to form glutathione tripeptide. The synthesis of γ -glutamylcysteine is a rate-limiting step catalyzed by γ -glutamylcysteine ligase (GCL)¹¹⁶. Increased expression of the catalytic subunit (GCLC) is correlated with elevated GSH levels and drug resistance in tumor cells^{74, 75}. Another important rate-limiting factor in GSH synthesis is the availability of the substrate cysteine, whose cellular concentration approximates the Km value of GCLC⁷⁶. My study showed that GCLC expression was readily detected in CLL cells, and that the presence of stromal cells did not enhance the enzyme expression (**Fig 32**). Thus GCLC expression is unlikely a limiting factor in CLL cells, and the stroma-induced increase in GSH synthesis was not due to an up-regulation of this enzyme expression.

3. Generation of cysteine in the microenvironment by bone marrow stromal cells is critical to promote GSH synthesis and survival of CLL cells.

To maintain cellular GSH homeostasis and redox balance, the availability of the rate-limiting substrate cysteine is critical for GSH synthesis. Cysteine is a conditionally essential amino acid which can be synthesized from methionine only in certain tissues such as liver via the transsulfuration pathway ⁷⁷, but many tissues including lymphoid cells have little capacity to synthesize cysteine due to a defect in transsulfuration ⁷⁸. Thus, their main source of cysteine is the uptake of extracellular cysteine or cystine through specific transporters ⁸¹⁻⁸³. Cysteine is transported by the ubiquitously expressed

ASC transporter (Na⁺-dependent) as well as the Na⁺-independent transporters ⁸², while cystine is mainly transported by Xc- and can be rapidly reduced to cysteine for GSH synthesis once inside the cells ⁸⁵⁻⁸⁸. In addition, cells can also re-use cysteine from GSH through the γ -glutamyl cycle catalyzed by γ -glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT). However, CLL cells are known to have low GGT activity ¹³², and may not be able to effectively utilize extracellular GSH. Indeed, Fig 18 showed that GSH under mini-molar range could not effectively protect CLL cells for survival. Due to their limited ability to take up cystine and to re-use GSH, CLL cells would mainly depend on the uptake of cysteine from extracellular environment for GSH synthesis. In plasma, cystine presents at 100- $200 \,\mu\text{M}$ concentrations, while cysteine only exists at a much lower level in the range of 10-20 µM⁸⁸. The low concentrations of cysteine in plasma reflect the dynamic balance between its constant generation from the tissue cells and oxidation extracellularly. Interestingly, 10 µM of cysteine could enhance CLL viability in the absence of drug treatment (Fig 39). This may explain why CLL cells have a relatively long survival time in the blood circulation. Higher concentrations of cysteine (20-200 µM) exhibited further protection of CLL cells and promoted drug resistance in a concentration-dependent manner (Fig 39). Thus, it is possible that when CLL cells are in a close proximity to the bone marrow stromal cells in vivo, the high local concentrations of cysteine near the stromal cells would provide strong protection for the leukemia cells leading to drug resistance.

Due to the chemical nature of cysteine, this thiol-containing compound was unstable in medium and could be detected only when the stromal culture medium was processed freshly and analyzed immediately (**Fig 33**). However, the cysteine signal lost after the

samples were stored and shipped for NMR analysis (Fig 35). Nevertheless, multiple lines of evidence strongly support the critical role of cysteine from the stromal cells to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promote their survival. (1) CLL cells cultured in vitro lost GSH rapidly and exhibited high spontaneous apoptosis in the absence of stromal cells; the low-molecular-weight (\leq 3 kDa) portion of the stromal conditioned medium could restore GSH in CLL cells and increase their survival. (2) Addition of exogenous cysteine, cystine + 2-ME (to generate cysteine), or N-acetylcysteine to the CLL culture could significantly increase GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promote their viability without stromal cells. (3) Primary CLL cells showed an effective uptake of $[^{14}C]$ -cysteine but not $[^{14}C]$ -cystine, while the stromal cells could effectively take up both. In CLL cells cultured with [¹⁴C]-cystine, the presence of stromal cells significantly enhanced the uptake of the radioactive material by CLL cells, suggesting that it was the stromal cells that converted [¹⁴C]-cystine to [¹⁴C]-cysteine for the CLL cells. (4) Cystine was required to maintain stromal viability and promote CLL GSH synthesis and drug resistance. (5) Stromal cells did not enhance the expression of xCT transporter in CLL cells, indicating that stromal cells did not promote cystine uptake by CLL cells via Xc-. This is consistent with the conclusion that stromal cells convert cystine to cysteine for CLL cells.

4. Biochemical pathway between bone marrow stromal cells and CLL cells.

While the role of GSH in promoting cancer cell survival and drug resistance has long been recognized ^{52, 63, 95, 133}, the ability of bone marrow stromal cells to enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells by providing cysteine as a critical substrate represents a previously unrecognized metabolic communication between the stromal cells and the leukemia cells. My study revealed a novel biochemical mechanism by which the bone

marrow stromal cells upregulate a major antioxidant system in CLL cells to maintain redox balance, and thus promote the leukemia cell survival. As illustrated in Fig 63, this biochemical pathway involves the uptake of stable cystine by the bone marrow stromal cells, the conversion of cystine to cysteine and its release to the microenvironment, and the uptake of cysteine by CLL cells for GSH synthesis to promote cell viability and drug resistance. Several important factors underscore the critical need for this biochemical pathway to protect CLL cells. The high intrinsic oxidative stress in CLL cells renders them highly dependent on GSH to maintain redox balance ⁵², but they have limited ability in the uptake of cystine as the GSH precursor due to the low expression of cystine transporter Xc-. Although cysteine can be transported by CLL cells, this compound is unstable in extracellular environment. The bone marrow stromal cells expressed a high level of Xc- transporter and were able to effectively take up cystine, which could then be converted to cysteine for use by CLL cells. It is possible that other tissue cells in vivo with high Xc- expression might also take up cystine and convert it to cysteine for GSH synthesis in CLL cells, and thus might protect the leukemia cells in a similar fashion as bone marrow stromal cells.

Interestingly, it has been observed that normal lymphocytes have low cystine uptake capability ¹³⁴ and that macrophages can release cysteine to support the growth of lymphocytes ¹³⁵. However, the underlying mechanism remains unclear. My finding that CLL cells express low Xc- transporter provides an important molecular explanation for the low cystine uptake in CLL cells, and suggests that the leukemia cells and normal lymphocytes may share certain biological properties that are intrinsic to the lymphoid lineage.

Figure 63. Proposed model for biochemical mechanism by which stromal cells enhance GSH synthesis in CLL cells and promote their survival, and strategies to overcome stromalinduced drug resistance. CLL cells express low level of cystine transporter Xc- and have limited ability to use the extracellular cystine for GSH synthesis. Although cysteine can be transported by CLL cells, this compound is unstable in extracellular environment. The bone marrow stromal cells expressed a high level of Xc- transporter, effectively take up cystine, and convert it to cysteine, which is released back to the extracellular environment for use by CLL cells to synthesize GSH and promote cell survival and drug resistance. Cysteine can be transported by both Na⁺dependent and Na⁺-independent transporters. The ubiquitous Na⁺-



5. Targeting the biochemical pathway to circumvent drug resistance.

Furthermore, I showed that the reliance of CLL cells on stromal cells for GSH synthesis could be exploited for therapeutic purpose by abolishing this protective mechanism to achieve effective killing of CLL cells in stromal environment. One prominent biochemical feature of CLL cells is their high ROS production ^{49, 52, 127}. Such intrinsic ROS stress renders the CLL cells highly dependent on GSH to maintain redox balance and thus critically rely on stromal cells to provide cysteine for GSH synthesis. As such, abolishing this stromal protective mechanism may represent a new therapeutic strategy targeting the Achilles heel of CLL cells. Indeed, my results from the proof-of-principle study using (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine ((S)-4-CPG) to interrupt the cysteine→Cysteine→GSH flow or phenethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC) to abolish the GSH system suggest that such therapeutic approach can be effective in abrogating the stromal protection on CLL cells (**Fig 64**). Further evaluation of this biochemical intervention strategy in experimental systems and in clinical settings is important for the development of effective therapy to overcome drug resistance *in vivo*.

Figure 63. Targeting the biochemical pathway between stromal cells and CLL cells by (S)-4-CPG and PETIC. Inhibition of Xc- transporter by (S)-4-carboxyphenylglycine (S-4-CPG) or depletion of GSH by PEITC would abolish this biochemical protective mechanism, and increase the sensitivity of CLL cells to drug treatment in stromal microenvironment. Since CLL cells are under elevated intrinsic oxidative stress and more rely on GSH for survival, abrogation of the GSH mechanism would preferentially impact the leukemia cells and have high therapeutic selectivity (see text for detail).



6. Summary and conclusions.

Tissue stromal cells interact with leukemia cells and profoundly affect their viability and drug response through yet undefined mechanisms. Here I show a biochemical mechanism by which bone marrow stromal cells modulate the redox status of chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) cells and promote cellular survival and drug resistance. CLL cells from patients exhibit limited ability to transport cystine for glutathione (GSH) synthesis due to low expression of the Xc- transporter, while stromal cells effectively import cystine and convert it to cysteine, which is released into the microenvironment for uptake by CLL cells to enhance GSH synthesis. The elevated GSH protects leukemia cells from drug-induced cytotoxicity. Disabling this protective mechanism significantly sensitizes CLL cells to drug treatment in the stromal environment.

CLL is the most common adult leukemia in the western countries and is currently incurable due in part to drug resistance and the persistence of residual leukemia cells after chemotherapy leading to disease relapse. This study reveals a novel biochemical mechanism that mediates the interaction between the bone marrow stromal cells and leukemia cells through enhancing GSH synthesis to promote CLL cell survival and drug resistance. Importantly, I have identified pharmacological approaches that can effectively abolish this protective mechanism and sensitize CLL cells to standard drug treatment in the presence of stromal cells. The new mechanistic insights gained from this study provide a biochemical basis for developing new therapeutic strategy to overcome CLL drug resistance *in vivo*.

REFERENCES

1. Chiorazzi N, Rai KR, Ferrarini M. Chronic lymphocytic leukemia. The New England journal of medicine 2005; 352:804-15.

2. Zupo S, Cutrona G, Mangiola M, Ferrarini M. Role of surface IgM and IgD on survival of the cells from B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood 2002; 99:2277-8.

3. Panayiotidis P, Jones D, Ganeshaguru K, Foroni L, Hoffbrand AV. Human bone marrow stromal cells prevent apoptosis and support the survival of chronic lymphocytic leukaemia cells in vitro. British journal of haematology 1996; 92:97-103.

4. Granziero L, Ghia P, Circosta P, Gottardi D, Strola G, Geuna M, Montagna L, Piccoli P, Chilosi M, Caligaris-Cappio F. Survivin is expressed on CD40 stimulation and interfaces proliferation and apoptosis in B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood 2001; 97:2777-83.

5. Rufer N, Dragowska W, Thornbury G, Roosnek E, Lansdorp PM. Telomere length dynamics in human lymphocyte subpopulations measured by flow cytometry. Nature biotechnology 1998; 16:743-7.

6. Klein U, Tu Y, Stolovitzky GA, Mattioli M, Cattoretti G, Husson H, Freedman A, Inghirami G, Cro L, Baldini L, Neri A, Califano A, Dalla-Favera R. Gene expression profiling of B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia reveals a homogeneous phenotype related to memory B cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2001; 194:1625-38.

7. Messmer BT, Messmer D, Allen SL, Kolitz JE, Kudalkar P, Cesar D, Murphy EJ, Koduru P, Ferrarini M, Zupo S, Cutrona G, Damle RN, Wasil T, Rai KR, Hellerstein MK, Chiorazzi N. In vivo measurements document the dynamic cellular kinetics of chronic lymphocytic leukemia B cells. The Journal of clinical investigation 2005; 115:755-64.

8. Chu P, Deforce D, Pedersen IM, Kim Y, Kitada S, Reed JC, Kipps TJ. Latent sensitivity to Fas-mediated apoptosis after CD40 ligation may explain activity of CD154 gene therapy in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2002; 99:3854-9.

9. Zupo S, Massara R, Dono M, Rossi E, Malavasi F, Cosulich ME, Ferrarini M. Apoptosis or plasma cell differentiation of CD38-positive B-chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells induced by cross-linking of surface IgM or IgD. Blood 2000; 95:1199-206.

10. Krober A, Seiler T, Benner A, Bullinger L, Bruckle E, Lichter P, Dohner H, Stilgenbauer S. V(H) mutation status, CD38 expression level, genomic aberrations, and survival in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood 2002; 100:1410-6.

11. Zupo S, Isnardi L, Megna M, Massara R, Malavasi F, Dono M, Cosulich E, Ferrarini M. CD38 expression distinguishes two groups of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemias with different responses to anti-IgM antibodies and propensity to apoptosis. Blood 1996; 88:1365-74.

12. Wiestner A, Rosenwald A, Barry TS, Wright G, Davis RE, Henrickson SE, Zhao H, Ibbotson RE, Orchard JA, Davis Z, Stetler-Stevenson M, Raffeld M, Arthur DC, Marti GE, Wilson WH, Hamblin TJ, Oscier DG, Staudt LM. ZAP-70 expression identifies a chronic lymphocytic leukemia subtype with unmutated immunoglobulin genes, inferior clinical outcome, and distinct gene expression profile. Blood 2003; 101:4944-51.

Tam CS, Keating MJ. Chemoimmunotherapy of chronic lymphocytic leukemia.
Best practice & research 2007; 20:479-98.

14. Munk Pedersen I, Reed J. Microenvironmental interactions and survival of CLLB-cells. Leukemia & lymphoma 2004; 45:2365-72.

15. Rai KR, Chiorazzi N. Determining the clinical course and outcome in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. The New England journal of medicine 2003; 348:1797-9.

16. Rai KR, Sawitsky A, Cronkite EP, Chanana AD, Levy RN, Pasternack BS. Clinical staging of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood 1975; 46:219-34.

17. Oudat R, Keating MJ, Lerner S, O'Brien S, Albitar M. Significance of the levels of bone marrow lymphoid infiltrate in chronic lymphocytic leukemia patients with nodular partial remission. Leukemia 2002; 16:632-5.

18. Vincent AM, Cawley JC, Burthem J. Integrin function in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood 1996; 87:4780-8.

19. Caligaris-Cappio F, Hamblin TJ. B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia: a bird of a different feather. J Clin Oncol 1999; 17:399-408.

20. Molica S, Dattilo A, Mannella A, Levato D. Intercellular adhesion molecules (ICAMs) 2 and 3 are frequently expressed in B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Leukemia 1996; 10:907-8.

21. Csanaky G, Matutes E, Vass JA, Morilla R, Catovsky D. Adhesion receptors on peripheral blood leukemic B cells. A comparative study on B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia and related lymphoma/leukemias. Leukemia 1997; 11:408-15.

22. Till KJ, Harris RJ, Linford A, Spiller DG, Zuzel M, Cawley JC. Cell motility in chronic lymphocytic leukemia: defective Rap1 and alphaLbeta2 activation by chemokine. Cancer Res 2008; 68:8429-36.

23. Lagneaux L, Delforge A, Bron D, De Bruyn C, Stryckmans P. Chronic lymphocytic leukemic B cells but not normal B cells are rescued from apoptosis by contact with normal bone marrow stromal cells. Blood 1998; 91:2387-96.

24. Lagneaux L, Delforge A, De Bruyn C, Bernier M, Bron D. Adhesion to bone marrow stroma inhibits apoptosis of chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells. Leukemia & lymphoma 1999; 35:445-53.

25. Plate JM, Long BW, Kelkar SB. Role of beta2 integrins in the prevention of apoptosis induction in chronic lymphocytic leukemia B cells. Leukemia 2000; 14:34-9.

26. de la Fuente MT, Casanova B, Garcia-Gila M, Silva A, Garcia-Pardo A. Fibronectin interaction with alpha4beta1 integrin prevents apoptosis in B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia: correlation with Bcl-2 and Bax. Leukemia 1999; 13:266-74.

27. de la Fuente MT, Casanova B, Moyano JV, Garcia-Gila M, Sanz L, Garcia-Marco J, Silva A, Garcia-Pardo A. Engagement of alpha4beta1 integrin by fibronectin induces in vitro resistance of B chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells to fludarabine. Journal of leukocyte biology 2002; 71:495-502.

28. Eistere W, Hilbe W, Stauder R, Bechter O, Fend F, Thaler J. An aggressive subtype of B-CLL is characterized by strong CD44 expression and lack of CD11c. British journal of haematology 1996; 93:661-9.

29. Landowski TH, Olashaw NE, Agrawal D, Dalton WS. Cell adhesion-mediated drug resistance (CAM-DR) is associated with activation of NF-kappa B (RelB/p50) in myeloma cells. Oncogene 2003; 22:2417-21.

Damiano JS, Dalton WS. Integrin-mediated drug resistance in multiple myeloma.
Leukemia & lymphoma 2000; 38:71-81.

31. Hazlehurst LA, Damiano JS, Buyuksal I, Pledger WJ, Dalton WS. Adhesion to fibronectin via beta1 integrins regulates p27kip1 levels and contributes to cell adhesion mediated drug resistance (CAM-DR). Oncogene 2000; 19:4319-27.

32. Hazlehurst LA, Enkemann SA, Beam CA, Argilagos RF, Painter J, Shain KH, Saporta S, Boulware D, Moscinski L, Alsina M, Dalton WS. Genotypic and phenotypic comparisons of de novo and acquired melphalan resistance in an isogenic multiple myeloma cell line model. Cancer Res 2003; 63:7900-6.

33. Mainou-Fowler T, Prentice AG. Modulation of apoptosis with cytokines in B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Leukemia & lymphoma 1996; 21:369-77.

34. Dancescu M, Rubio-Trujillo M, Biron G, Bron D, Delespesse G, Sarfati M. Interleukin 4 protects chronic lymphocytic leukemic B cells from death by apoptosis and upregulates Bcl-2 expression. The Journal of experimental medicine 1992; 176:1319-26.

35. Jewell AP, Worman CP, Lydyard PM, Yong KL, Giles FJ, Goldstone AH. Interferon-alpha up-regulates bcl-2 expression and protects B-CLL cells from apoptosis in vitro and in vivo. British journal of haematology 1994; 88:268-74.

36. Buschle M, Campana D, Carding SR, Richard C, Hoffbrand AV, Brenner MK. Interferon gamma inhibits apoptotic cell death in B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia. The Journal of experimental medicine 1993; 177:213-8. 37. Konig A, Menzel T, Lynen S, Wrazel L, Rosen A, Al-Katib A, Raveche E, Gabrilove JL. Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) upregulates the expression of bcl-2 in B cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia cell lines resulting in delaying apoptosis. Leukemia 1997; 11:258-65.

38. Panayiotidis P, Ganeshaguru K, Jabbar SA, Hoffbrand AV. Interleukin-4 inhibits apoptotic cell death and loss of the bcl-2 protein in B-chronic lymphocytic leukaemia cells in vitro. British journal of haematology 1993; 85:439-45.

39. Mainou-Fowler T, Craig VA, Copplestone AJ, Hamon MD, Prentice AG. Effect of anti-APO1 on spontaneous apoptosis of B cells in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia: the role of bcl-2 and interleukin 4. Leukemia & lymphoma 1995; 19:301-8.

40. Levesque MC, Misukonis MA, O'Loughlin CW, Chen Y, Beasley BE, Wilson DL, Adams DJ, Silber R, Weinberg JB. IL-4 and interferon gamma regulate expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase in chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells. Leukemia 2003; 17:442-50.

41. Kolb JP, Roman V, Mentz F, Zhao H, Rouillard D, Dugas N, Dugas B, Sigaux F. Contribution of nitric oxide to the apoptotic process in human B cell chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Leukemia & lymphoma 2001; 40:243-57.

42. Lee YK, Shanafelt TD, Bone ND, Strege AK, Jelinek DF, Kay NE. VEGF receptors on chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) B cells interact with STAT 1 and 3: implication for apoptosis resistance. Leukemia 2005; 19:513-23.

43. Letilovic T, Vrhovac R, Verstovsek S, Jaksic B, Ferrajoli A. Role of angiogenesis in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Cancer 2006; 107:925-34. 44. Gabrilove JL. Angiogenic growth factors: autocrine and paracrine regulation of survival in hematologic malignancies. The oncologist 2001; 6 Suppl 5:4-7.

45. Hegde GV, Peterson KJ, Emanuel K, Mittal AK, Joshi AD, Dickinson JD, Kollessery GJ, Bociek RG, Bierman P, Vose JM, Weisenburger DD, Joshi SS. Hedgehog-induced survival of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells in a stromal cell microenvironment: a potential new therapeutic target. Mol Cancer Res 2008; 6:1928-36.

46. Ringshausen I, Dechow T, Schneller F, Weick K, Oelsner M, Peschel C, Decker T. Constitutive activation of the MAPkinase p38 is critical for MMP-9 production and survival of B-CLL cells on bone marrow stromal cells. Leukemia 2004; 18:1964-70.

47. Cuni S, Perez-Aciego P, Perez-Chacon G, Vargas JA, Sanchez A, Martin-Saavedra FM, Ballester S, Garcia-Marco J, Jorda J, Durantez A. A sustained activation of PI3K/NF-kappaB pathway is critical for the survival of chronic lymphocytic leukemia B cells. Leukemia 2004; 18:1391-400.

48. Edelmann J, Klein-Hitpass L, Carpinteiro A, Fuhrer A, Sellmann L, Stilgenbauer S, Duhrsen U, Durig J. Bone marrow fibroblasts induce expression of PI3K/NF-kappaB pathway genes and a pro-angiogenic phenotype in CLL cells. Leukemia research 2008; 32:1565-72.

49. Zhou Y, Hileman EO, Plunkett W, Keating MJ, Huang P. Free radical stress in chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells and its role in cellular sensitivity to ROS-generating anticancer agents. Blood 2003; 101:4098-104.

50. Oltra AM, Carbonell F, Tormos C, Iradi A, Saez GT. Antioxidant enzyme activities and the production of MDA and 8-oxo-dG in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Free radical biology & medicine 2001; 30:1286-92.

51. Carew JS, Zhou Y, Albitar M, Carew JD, Keating MJ, Huang P. Mitochondrial DNA mutations in primary leukemia cells after chemotherapy: clinical significance and therapeutic implications. Leukemia 2003; 17:1437-47.

52. Trachootham D, Zhang H, Zhang W, Feng L, Du M, Zhou Y, Chen Z, Pelicano H, Plunkett W, Wierda WG, Keating MJ, Huang P. Effective elimination of fludarabine-resistant CLL cells by PEITC through a redox-mediated mechanism. Blood 2008; 112:1912-22.

53. Farber CM, Liebes LF, Kanganis DN, Silber R. Human B lymphocytes show greater susceptibility to H2O2 toxicity than T lymphocytes. J Immunol 1984; 132:25436.

54. Pelicano H, Carney D, Huang P. ROS stress in cancer cells and therapeutic implications. Drug Resist Updat 2004; 7:97-110.

55. Kong Q, Lillehei KO. Antioxidant inhibitors for cancer therapy. Medical hypotheses 1998; 51:405-9.

56. Kong Q, Beel JA, Lillehei KO. A threshold concept for cancer therapy. Medical hypotheses 2000; 55:29-35.

57. Arrick BA, Nathan CF. Glutathione metabolism as a determinant of therapeutic efficacy: a review. Cancer research 1984; 44:4224-32.

58. Schroder CP, Godwin AK, O'Dwyer PJ, Tew KD, Hamilton TC, Ozols RF. Glutathione and drug resistance. Cancer investigation 1996; 14:158-68.
59. Ishikawa T. Is the glutathione S-conjugate carrier an mdr1 gene product? Trends Biochem Sci 1990; 15:219-20.

60. Ishikawa T. The ATP-dependent glutathione S-conjugate export pump. Trends Biochem Sci 1992; 17:463-8.

61. Suzuki T, Nishio K, Tanabe S. The MRP family and anticancer drug metabolism. Current drug metabolism 2001; 2:367-77.

62. Bedford P, Fichtinger-Schepman AM, Shellard SA, Walker MC, Masters JR, Hill BT. Differential repair of platinum-DNA adducts in human bladder and testicular tumor continuous cell lines. Cancer Res 1988; 48:3019-24.

63. Chen G, Hutter KJ, Zeller WJ. Positive correlation between cellular glutathione and acquired cisplatin resistance in human ovarian cancer cells. Cell biology and toxicology 1995; 11:273-81.

64. Lertratanangkoon K, Savaraj N, Scimeca JM, Thomas ML. Glutathione depletioninduced thymidylate insufficiency for DNA repair synthesis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997; 234:470-5.

65. Ali-Osman F. Quenching of DNA cross-link precursors of chloroethylnitrosoureas and attenuation of DNA interstrand cross-linking by glutathione. Cancer Res 1989; 49:5258-61.

66. Sharma M, He QY, Tomasz M. Effects of glutathione on alkylation and crosslinking of DNA by mitomycin C. Isolation of a ternary glutathione-mitomycin-DNA adduct. Chem Res Toxicol 1994; 7:401-7. 67. Hancock JT, Desikan R, Neill SJ. Does the redox status of cytochrome C act as a fail-safe mechanism in the regulation of programmed cell death? Free radical biology & medicine 2001; 31:697-703.

68. Franco R, Panayiotidis MI, Cidlowski JA. Glutathione depletion is necessary for apoptosis in lymphoid cells independent of reactive oxygen species formation. The Journal of biological chemistry 2007; 282:30452-65.

69. Pan S, Berk BC. Glutathiolation regulates tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced caspase-3 cleavage and apoptosis: key role for glutaredoxin in the death pathway. Circulation research 2007; 100:213-9.

70. Franco R, DeHaven WI, Sifre MI, Bortner CD, Cidlowski JA. Glutathione depletion and disruption of intracellular ionic homeostasis regulate lymphoid cell apoptosis. The Journal of biological chemistry 2008; 283:36071-87.

71. Tew KD. Glutathione-associated enzymes in anticancer drug resistance. Cancer research 1994; 54:4313-20.

72. Kelland L. The resurgence of platinum-based cancer chemotherapy. Nature reviews 2007; 7:573-84.

73. Lu SC. Regulation of glutathione synthesis. Molecular aspects of medicine 2009;30:42-59.

74. Mulcahy RT, Bailey HH, Gipp JJ. Up-regulation of gamma-glutamylcysteine synthetase activity in melphalan-resistant human multiple myeloma cells expressing increased glutathione levels. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology 1994; 34:67-71.

75. Mulcahy RT, Untawale S, Gipp JJ. Transcriptional up-regulation of gammaglutamylcysteine synthetase gene expression in melphalan-resistant human prostate carcinoma cells. Molecular pharmacology 1994; 46:909-14.

76. Richman PG, Meister A. Regulation of gamma-glutamyl-cysteine synthetase by nonallosteric feedback inhibition by glutathione. The Journal of biological chemistry 1975; 250:1422-6.

77. Rosado JO, Salvador M, Bonatto D. Importance of the trans-sulfuration pathway in cancer prevention and promotion. Mol Cell Biochem 2007; 301:1-12.

78. Finkelstein JD. Methionine metabolism in mammals. The Journal of nutritional biochemistry 1990; 1:228-37.

79. Bannai S. Transport of cystine and cysteine in mammalian cells. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1984; 779:289-306.

80. Iglehart JK, York RM, Modest AP, Lazarus H, Livingston DM. Cystine requirement of continuous human lymphoid cell lines of normal and leukemic origin. The Journal of biological chemistry 1977; 252:7184-91.

81. Uren JR, Lazarus H. L-cyst(e)ine requirements of malignant cells and progress toward depletion therapy. Cancer treatment reports 1979; 63:1073-9.

82. Hyde R, Taylor PM, Hundal HS. Amino acid transporters: roles in amino acid sensing and signalling in animal cells. The Biochemical journal 2003; 373:1-18.

83. Bannai S, Tateishi N. Role of membrane transport in metabolism and function of glutathione in mammals. The Journal of membrane biology 1986; 89:1-8.

Huang Y, Dai Z, Barbacioru C, Sadee W. Cystine-glutamate transporter
SLC7A11 in cancer chemosensitivity and chemoresistance. Cancer Res 2005; 65:7446 54.

85. Liu R, Blower PE, Pham AN, Fang J, Dai Z, Wise C, Green B, Teitel CH, Ning B, Ling W, Lyn-Cook BD, Kadlubar FF, Sadee W, Huang Y. Cystine-glutamate transporter SLC7A11 mediates resistance to geldanamycin but not to 17-(allylamino)-17-demethoxygeldanamycin. Molecular pharmacology 2007; 72:1637-46.

86. Lo M, Wang YZ, Gout PW. The x(c)- cystine/glutamate antiporter: a potential target for therapy of cancer and other diseases. Journal of cellular physiology 2008; 215:593-602.

87. Okuno S, Sato H, Kuriyama-Matsumura K, Tamba M, Wang H, Sohda S, Hamada H, Yoshikawa H, Kondo T, Bannai S. Role of cystine transport in intracellular glutathione level and cisplatin resistance in human ovarian cancer cell lines. British journal of cancer 2003; 88:951-6.

88. Chawla RK, Lewis FW, Kutner MH, Bate DM, Roy RG, Rudman D. Plasma cysteine, cystine, and glutathione in cirrhosis. Gastroenterology 1984; 87:770-6.

89. Brodie AE, Potter J, Reed DJ. Unique characteristics of rat spleen lymphocyte, L1210 lymphoma and HeLa cells in glutathione biosynthesis from sulfur-containing amino acids. European journal of biochemistry / FEBS 1982; 123:159-64.

90. Falk MH, Meier T, Issels RD, Brielmeier M, Scheffer B, Bornkamm GW. Apoptosis in Burkitt lymphoma cells is prevented by promotion of cysteine uptake. International journal of cancer 1998; 75:620-5.

91. Hishinuma I, Ishii T, Watanabe H, Bannai S. Mouse lymphoma L1210 cells acquire a new cystine transport activity upon adaptation in vitro. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 1986; 22:127-34.

92. Suzukake K, Petro BJ, Vistica DT. Reduction in glutathione content of L-PAM resistant L1210 Cells confers drug sensitivity. Biochemical pharmacology 1982; 31:121-4.

93. Ishii T, Hishinuma I, Bannai S, Sugita Y. Mechanism of growth promotion of mouse lymphoma L1210 cells in vitro by feeder layer or 2-mercaptoethanol. Journal of cellular physiology 1981; 107:283-93.

94. Orlowski M, Meister A. The gamma-glutamyl cycle: a possible transport system for amino acids. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 1970; 67:1248-55.

95. Estrela JM, Ortega A, Obrador E. Glutathione in cancer biology and therapy. Critical reviews in clinical laboratory sciences 2006; 43:143-81.

Deneke SM, Fanburg BL. Regulation of cellular glutathione. Am J Physiol 1989;
257:L163-73.

97. Silber R, Farber CM, Papadopoulos E, Nevrla D, Liebes L, Bruck M, Brown R, Canellakis ZN. Glutathione depletion in chronic lymphocytic leukemia B lymphocytes. Blood 1992; 80:2038-43.

98. Grdisa M. Influence of CD40 ligation on survival and apoptosis of B-CLL cells in vitro. Leukemia research 2003; 27:951-6.

99. Burger JA, Tsukada N, Burger M, Zvaifler NJ, Dell'Aquila M, Kipps TJ. Bloodderived nurse-like cells protect chronic lymphocytic leukemia B cells from spontaneous apoptosis through stromal cell-derived factor-1. Blood 2000; 96:2655-63.

100. Endo T, Nishio M, Enzler T, Cottam HB, Fukuda T, James DF, Karin M, Kipps TJ. BAFF and APRIL support chronic lymphocytic leukemia B-cell survival through activation of the canonical NF-kappaB pathway. Blood 2007; 109:703-10.

101. Lawton KA, Berger A, Mitchell M, Milgram KE, Evans AM, Guo L, Hanson RW, Kalhan SC, Ryals JA, Milburn MV. Analysis of the adult human plasma metabolome. Pharmacogenomics 2008; 9:383-97.

102. Sreekumar A, Poisson LM, Rajendiran TM, Khan AP, Cao Q, Yu J, Laxman B, Mehra R, Lonigro RJ, Li Y, Nyati MK, Ahsan A, Kalyana-Sundaram S, Han B, Cao X, Byun J, Omenn GS, Ghosh D, Pennathur S, Alexander DC, Berger A, Shuster JR, Wei JT, Varambally S, Beecher C, Chinnaiyan AM. Metabolomic profiles delineate potential role for sarcosine in prostate cancer progression. Nature 2009; 457:910-4.

103. Koukourakis MI, Giatromanolaki A, Harris AL, Sivridis E. Comparison of metabolic pathways between cancer cells and stromal cells in colorectal carcinomas: a metabolic survival role for tumor-associated stroma. Cancer Res 2006; 66:632-7.

104. Pavlides S, Whitaker-Menezes D, Castello-Cros R, Flomenberg N, Witkiewicz AK, Frank PG, Casimiro MC, Wang C, Fortina P, Addya S, Pestell RG, Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP. The reverse Warburg effect: aerobic glycolysis in cancer associated fibroblasts and the tumor stroma. Cell Cycle 2009; 8:3984-4001.

105. Migneco G, Whitaker-Menezes D, Chiavarina B, Castello-Cros R, Pavlides S, Pestell RG, Fatatis A, Flomenberg N, Tsirigos A, Howell A, Martinez-Outschoorn UE,

Sotgia F, Lisanti MP. Glycolytic cancer associated fibroblasts promote breast cancer tumor growth, without a measurable increase in angiogenesis: Evidence for stromal-epithelial metabolic coupling. Cell Cycle; 9.

106. Iwamoto S, Mihara K, Downing JR, Pui CH, Campana D. Mesenchymal cells regulate the response of acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells to asparaginase. The Journal of clinical investigation 2007; 117:1049-57.

107. Williams DA. A new mechanism of leukemia drug resistance? The New England journal of medicine 2007; 357:77-8.

108. Reed JC. Molecular biology of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Seminars in oncology 1998; 25:11-8.

109. Roecklein BA, Torok-Storb B. Functionally distinct human marrow stromal cell lines immortalized by transduction with the human papilloma virus E6/E7 genes. Blood 1995; 85:997-1005.

110. Kawano Y, Kobune M, Yamaguchi M, Nakamura K, Ito Y, Sasaki K, Takahashi S, Nakamura T, Chiba H, Sato T, Matsunaga T, Azuma H, Ikebuchi K, Ikeda H, Kato J, Niitsu Y, Hamada H. Ex vivo expansion of human umbilical cord hematopoietic progenitor cells using a coculture system with human telomerase catalytic subunit (hTERT)-transfected human stromal cells. Blood 2003; 101:532-40.

111. Matsumoto S, Shibuya I, Kusakari S, Segawa K, Uyama T, Shimada A, UmezawaA. Membranous osteogenesis system modeled with KUSA-A1 mature osteoblasts.Biochimica et biophysica acta 2005; 1725:57-63.

112. Kurtova AV, Balakrishnan K, Chen R, Ding W, Schnabl S, Quiroga MP, Sivina M, Wierda WG, Estrov Z, Keating MJ, Shehata M, Jager U, Gandhi V, Kay NE, Plunkett

W, Burger JA. Diverse marrow stromal cells protect CLL cells from spontaneous and drug-induced apoptosis: development of a reliable and reproducible system to assess stromal cell adhesion-mediated drug resistance. Blood 2009; 114:4441-50.

113. Zwiebel JA, Cheson BD. Chronic lymphocytic leukemia: staging and prognostic factors. Seminars in oncology 1998; 25:42-59.

114. Huang P, Sandoval A, Van Den Neste E, Keating MJ, Plunkett W. Inhibition of RNA transcription: a biochemical mechanism of action against chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells by fludarabine. Leukemia 2000; 14:1405-13.

115. Pelicano H, Feng L, Zhou Y, Carew JS, Hileman EO, Plunkett W, Keating MJ, Huang P. Inhibition of mitochondrial respiration: a novel strategy to enhance druginduced apoptosis in human leukemia cells by a reactive oxygen species-mediated mechanism. The Journal of biological chemistry 2003; 278:37832-9.

116. Lu SC. Regulation of glutathione synthesis. Current topics in cellular regulation 2000; 36:95-116.

117. Knospe WH, Husseini SG, Fried W. Hematopoiesis on cellulose ester membranes. XI. Induction of new bone and a hematopoietic microenvironment by matrix factors secreted by marrow stromal cells. Blood 1989; 74:66-70.

118. Lanotte M, Allen TD, Dexter TM. Histochemical and ultrastructural characteristics of a cell line from human bone-marrow stroma. Journal of cell science 1981; 50:281-97.

119. Umezawa A, Maruyama T, Segawa K, Shadduck RK, Waheed A, Hata J. Multipotent marrow stromal cell line is able to induce hematopoiesis in vivo. Journal of cellular physiology 1992; 151:197-205.

120. Zipori D, Toledo J, von der Mark K. Phenotypic heterogeneity among stromal cell lines from mouse bone marrow disclosed in their extracellular matrix composition and interactions with normal and leukemic cells. Blood 1985; 66:447-55.

121. Haslinger C, Schweifer N, Stilgenbauer S, Dohner H, Lichter P, Kraut N, Stratowa C, Abseher R. Microarray gene expression profiling of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia subgroups defined by genomic aberrations and VH mutation status. J Clin Oncol 2004; 22:3937-49.

122. Gout PW, Buckley AR, Simms CR, Bruchovsky N. Sulfasalazine, a potent suppressor of lymphoma growth by inhibition of the x(c)- cystine transporter: a new action for an old drug. Leukemia 2001; 15:1633-40.

123. Knickelbein RG, Seres T, Lam G, Johnston RB, Jr., Warshaw JB. Characterization of multiple cysteine and cystine transporters in rat alveolar type II cells. Am J Physiol 1997; 273:L1147-55.

124. Turgut B, Vural O, Pala FS, Pamuk GE, Tabakcioglu K, Demir M, Ongoren S, Soysal T, Algunes C. 17p Deletion is associated with resistance of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells to in vitro fludarabine-induced apoptosis. Leukemia & lymphoma 2007; 48:311-20.

125. Zenz T, Habe S, Denzel T, Mohr J, Winkler D, Buhler A, Sarno A, Groner S, Mertens D, Busch R, Hallek M, Dohner H, Stilgenbauer S. Detailed analysis of p53 pathway defects in fludarabine-refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL): dissecting the contribution of 17p deletion, TP53 mutation, p53-p21 dysfunction, and miR34a in a prospective clinical trial. Blood 2009; 114:2589-97.

126. Keating MJ, Chiorazzi N, Messmer B, Damle RN, Allen SL, Rai KR, Ferrarini M, Kipps TJ. Biology and treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Hematology / the Education Program of the American Society of Hematology American Society of Hematology 2003:153-75.

127. Hileman EO, Liu J, Albitar M, Keating MJ, Huang P. Intrinsic oxidative stress in cancer cells: a biochemical basis for therapeutic selectivity. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology 2004; 53:209-19.

128. Caligaris-Cappio F. Biology of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Reviews in clinical and experimental hematology 2000; 4:5-21.

129. Danilov AV, Danilova OV, Klein AK, Huber BT. Molecular pathogenesis of chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Current molecular medicine 2006; 6:665-75.

130. Kay NE, Shanafelt TD, Strege AK, Lee YK, Bone ND, Raza A. Bone biopsy derived marrow stromal elements rescue chronic lymphocytic leukemia B-cells from spontaneous and drug induced cell death and facilitates an "angiogenic switch". Leukemia research 2007; 31:899-906.

131. Zhong L, Roybal J, Chaerkady R, Zhang W, Choi K, Alvarez CA, Tran H, Creighton CJ, Yan S, Strieter RM, Pandey A, Kurie JM. Identification of secreted proteins that mediate cell-cell interactions in an in vitro model of the lung cancer microenvironment. Cancer Res 2008; 68:7237-45.

132. Novogrodsky A, Tate SS, Meister A. gamma-Glutamyl transpeptidase, a lymphoid cell-surface marker: relationship to blastogenesis, differentiation, and neoplasia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 1976; 73:2414-8.

133. Damia G, D'Incalci M. Mechanisms of resistance to alkylating agents. Cytotechnology 1998; 27:165-73.

134. Gout PW, Kang YJ, Buckley DJ, Bruchovsky N, Buckley AR. Increased cystine uptake capability associated with malignant progression of Nb2 lymphoma cells. Leukemia 1997; 11:1329-37.

135. Gmunder H, Eck HP, Benninghoff B, Roth S, Droge W. Macrophages regulate intracellular glutathione levels of lymphocytes. Evidence for an immunoregulatory role of cysteine. Cell Immunol 1990; 129:32-46.

VITA

Wan Zhang, the daughter of Guolin Zhang and Zuliang Dai, was born on May 19th, 1981 in Zigong, Sichuan Province, People's Republic of China. In 1999, she graduated from Xuchuan High School in Zigong. In the fall of that year, she entered Sichuan Agriculture University. She received the Bachelor Degree in Science from Sichuan Agriculture University in June of 2003. In August of the same year, she entered the Key Laboratory of Ion Beam Bioengineering, Institute of Plasma Physics, Chinese Academy of Science. She received the Master Degree in Biophysics from Chinese Academy of Science in June of 2006. In August of the same year, Wan entered the University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences where she conducted her research project under the direction of Dr. Peng Huang, Department of Molecular Pathology, at the University of Texas, M.D. Anderson Cancer Center. Wan completed her Ph.D. degree in March 2011. Then she plans to complete postdoctoral research training before returning to her home country and pursue a career as an academic scientist.